BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

MINUTES
April 3, 2001
Mitchell Pauole Center, Molokai
CONVENE: 7:05 p.m.
PRESENT:

Councilmember G. Riki Hokama, Chair
Councilmember Alan M. Arakawa, Member
Councilmember Robert Carroll, Member
Councilmember Jo Anne Johnson, Member (Out 8:20 p.m.)
Councilmember Dain P. Kane, Member
Councilmember Patrick S. Kawano, Member
Councilmember Michael J. Molina, Member
Councilmember Charmaine Tavares, Member

ABSENT:

NONE

EXCUSED: Councilmember Wayne K. Nishiki, Member
STAFF:

Richelle K. Kawasaki, Legislative Attorney
Jo-Ann C. Sato, Supervising Committee Secretary
Ken R. Fukuoka, Director, Office of Council Services

ADMIN.:

Arthur Suyama, Budget Specialist
Edward S. Kushi, Jr., Deputy Corporation Counsel

OTHERS:

Nancy Gosnell, Moloka"i Humane Society
Camille McCormack, Secretary, Moloka"i Humane Society
James Kleeman, Moloka"i Main Street Association
Belinda Pidot, Moloka"i Youth Center
Volsha Johnston, Youth Specialist, Moloka"i Youth Center
Jonnette Spencer, Youth Specialist, Moloka"i Youth Center
Vonda Stone, Moloka"i Youth Center
Taylor Kaawa, Moloka"i Youth Specialist, Moloka"i Youth Center
Moana Dudoit, Kumu Hula, Moana's Hula Halau
Lauren Kikukawa, Moana's Hula Halau
Kealohilani Albino, Moana's Hula Halau
H. Anuhea Kaai, Moana's Hula Halau
Loni Yonemura, Moana's Hula Halau

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui
April 3, 2001

Joy Espiritu, Moana's Hula Halau
Kelley Tachibana, Moana's Hula Halau
Martin Kahae, Moloka'i Livestock Cooperative
Glenn Teves, Advisor, Moloka'i Livestock Cooperative
Carla Dudoit, Aloha Festivals - Moloka'i
Nina Kan-Hai, Aloha Festivals - Moloka'i
Harriet Fukuoka
Leonida L. Molina, President, Moloka'i Filipino Cultural Club
Ella Alcon
Gladys Ching Brown, Moloka' i AARP
Debra Spencer, Branch Director, Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
Esmeralda Venegas, Childcare Assistant, MEO
Denise Mahiai, Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
Clifton McKenzie, MEO Transportation
Andrea Kamae, MEO Transportation
Julie Sentel, MEO Transportation
Lennie Corpuz, Maui Economic Opportunity, Inc.
Maria Holmes, Moloka'i Visitors Association
Corazon Harris, Regional Commissioner of A YSO #985
Jane Woolsey, AYSO
Jackie Eminger, YMCA Skatepark
Thomas Coale, YMCA Skatepark
Tommy Coale, YMCA Skatepark
Josiah Ching, skate boarder
Kai Guzman, YMCA Skatepark
Dr. Emmett Aluli, Executive Director, Moloka'i General Hospital
Edwin Mendija, Moloka' i RIC Association
Benny Piros, President, Moloka'i Filipino Community Council
Greg Jenkins, Union Steward, Hawai'i Fire Fighters Association, Local 1463
Pono Makaena
Julie Makaena
Chelsey Lawelawe
Julia Ching, Moloka'i Youth Center
Kamuela Akina
Ryan Dudoit
Courtney Turner
Eddie Gutierrez
Kimberly Hoapili
Julia Ching
Courtney Lawelawe
Carl Brito
Andrew K. Arce, Moloka'i Slaughter Facility

-2-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 3, 2001

Lawrence Aki, Vice President, Moloka'i Consulting & Associates, Inc.
Catherine Aki, Moloka'i Consulting & Associates, Inc.
Randy Lite, Moloka' i General Hospital
Steve Legare, AYSO, Youth Soccer
PRESS:

Tim Hurley, The Honolulu Advertiser

BF-9:

PROPOSED BUDGET FOR FISCAL YEAR 2002 FOR THE COUNTY
OF MAUl (C.C. Nos. 99-305, 00-140, 00-222, 01-25, 01-26, 01-47 and 01-70, and three
MISC. Communications)

CHAIR HOKAMA: ... (gavel) . .. The Council's Committee on Budget and Finance will
come to order. At this time, the Chair will recognize Mr. Kawano to introduce the
members of the committee as well as supporting staff.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Good evening, Moloka'i. I'm so glad there's a lot of, as
I see a lot of faces tonight and almost a full house. So remember this is the
Mayor's Budget. And we coming around and on my right is the Chairman, Riki
Hokama, who's from the island of Lanai and who's doing a fabulous job as far as
with the budget. And next to ... Riki is Alan Arakawa and then Jo Anne Johnson
and also Bob Carroll on the far end. And on my left is Mike Molina, former
teacher and then the lady, also a former teacher who keep telling us where the
"I's" and cross the "t's". So in ... uh ... 1 believe Mr. Kane is, just came in from the
Legislature, so he be in pretty soon. And I'm gonna leave it up to the Chairman
of the Budget to introduce the staff.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Kawano. This evening in support of the Council's
work, we have from our Corporation Counsel, our attorney, Mr. Ed Kushi, Jr.
Next to Mr. Kushi is the ... uh ...Arthur Suyama from the Mayor's Budget Office.
And next to Arthur, we have Richelle Kawasaki-Lu, our Legal Analyst. And next
to Richelle at the far end is Jo-Ann Sato, our Committee Secretary for the
evening.
On behalf of the committee, we'd like to thank all of you for attending tonight's
budget meeting to discuss, to share with us what your thoughts are with the
Mayor's proposal. And in general, you basically have about three minutes to
present your testimony. If you need a little bit more time, please do so. Treat
this as your own meeting. We hope you will feel comfortable and share with us.
We're here to listen to you, not for us to talk to you, but we're here to listen to
what your thoughts are. And we're gonna bring you up by groupings so that for
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those that might wanna go home earlier can do so. So we'll bring up the people
that. .. we have a lot of people from Moana's Hula Halau. So what I'm gonna do
is bring that group up first. And what I need for you to do is, each person that
wants to speak, state your name for the record and just tell us what you think
and, and then the next person can continue to do so.
FROM THE AUDIENCE (UNKNOWN SPEAKER): (talking to Riki about the hula group)
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, they're still in hula practice. Okay, I was told they're still at hula
practice, so we'll, we'll start with Moloka'i Humane Society. And we have Nancy
Gosnell. And if I'm saying it wrong, please correct me. And also there's Camille
McCormack.
FROM THE AUDIENCE (UNKNOWN SPEAKER): Bring the whole group up.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah. So yeah, just. .. anyone that wants to speak on Moloka'i
Humane Society, why don't you folks come on up.
And you can
start... uh ... Nancy.
. . .BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..

MS. GOSNELL: Okay. My name is Nancy Gosnell. And I'm treasurer of the Moloka'i
Humane Society. This is maybe the fourth or fifth time I've been here, and what
we need is some money. We need it to buy a piece of property so we can have
a decent shelter for the animals on Moloka' i. If anybody has been down to the
one we have, you can see it's horrible, little tin wire cages and a, on a cement
slab right behind a big pile of, of asphalt. When the wind blows, it's unbearable.
Anyway, this time we've done our work and we found a lot that we really like and
we think it would be perfect. It's out at the, at the industrial park, so it's all zoned.
There won't be any housing or people that complain about animals. It's right
across the street from the lots that the County Council has bought for
the ... uh ... baseyard. I think that's what it's for. So it'll be real convenient and
ready to build on. And we're pretty sure if we got a piece of property, we could
get the funds to build a building. We have a lot of shop owners here in Moloka'i
who've said, have said that they will give us material and help us do it. And we
have friends that are carpenters. And I don't think we'd have much trouble
building a nice building. And like where it is right now, poor Richard, he can't
even put a dog to sleep there. He has to take 'em over to someone's house
where there's a paddock. You know, there's no place, no place for cats. If he
gets a cat, he has to kill it instantly. There's not a, even one cage to put a cat in
for an hour. So people call me and they say, do you have any kittens? And I
say, no, I don't, you know. We have such a good spaying neuter program that
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the kittens are really, have gone way done. And we have a free, free spaying
neuter 'til the end of the year. There's no place in Hawaiian Islands or mainland I
don't think for the vet school to spay neuter cats for free except Moloka' i. We're
really working on getting control of all the animals. Anyway, that's all I can say is
that we do have this piece of property. I think that would be perfect. And we
have a lot of people behind us that would just love this. I, I get checks from
people that just come here on vacation that donate money for the, for the
Humane Society. And every nickel we get goes right to the spaying neuter. We
don't use it to buy stamps. We don't fly out of, off island to do things. So
anything, any, we really need this property and if we could get that, we would be
very happy. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for Nancy? Nancy, maybe you can tell us, this
property that you're looking at, what, what kind of money are you look, are you
requesting?
MS. GOSNELL: It's $230,000, the property is ... to the ranch. It's in the industrial park,
it's the biggest lot there is there. It's right across the street from the lots
that. .. uh ... 1think you guys bought already.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Do you know what's, how, how big the lot size is Nancy?
MS. GOSNELL: About 2 acres.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MS. GOSNELL: Just under 2 acres, 50,000 square feet.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Any questions for Nancy? Seeing none. Thank you very
much, Nancy.
MS. GOSNELL: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Camille McCormack.
MS. MCCORMACK: Were the files passed out for the Humane Society?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Yes.
MS. MCCORMACK: Um ... 1'11 just--my name is Camille McCormack with the Moloka'i
Humane Society. There's a file I passed out with all of the work we've done on
documenting parcels, possible lease from the State. It's all documented what is

- 5-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 3, 2001

available, what is, what it can and can't be used for, correspondences with Phil
Ohta and Doctor Sara Collins with the State. Nancy Gosnell has been working
with her husband and the group for several years ... um ... trying to identify a
parcel. The site, there is a, there is a copy of the first two pages of our offer that
we have submitted that has been accepted by the ranch with a six-month listing
agreement that we'd, you know, with due diligence to find the monies to pay for
the property and the tax map is identified. And there's also ... um ... or the key
number, there's also where the parcel is.
I did address Doctor or
There's a letter, October 23 rd
rather... um ... Priscilla Mikell in October.
specifying what the facility needs are and the necessity of a two-acre parcel to
accommodate that facility. And at the first page of the information I gave you is
what this great group, although it's been in existence since 1981, has been doing
with the spay neutering program since 1995 at a cost of about $50,000.
However, they receive only one percent of the budgeted amount for the animal
management for the County of Maui, so we're hoping to increase that but we
need a facility, first a piece of property and then a facility. We do believe that
building funds and facility funds can be received through grants once we've
identified them, purchased a property. And so with the hope that you would
consider the information and feel free to contact any of us. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Camille. Any questions for Ms. McCormack this
evening? If not, thank you very much for testifying. Next we have Jim Kleeman
and anyone else who wants to speak on the Moloka'i Main Street program.
MR. KLEEMAN: Good evening, Council Members. My name is Jim Kleeman. And I
represent Moloka'i Main Street Association. We're here to thank you for the
funds that you have provided for us in the Fiscal Year 2002 budget. We would
hope that you could match our full funding that we had requested. And we will be
working with meeting some acute demands that the neighborhood has. We do
provide some activities beyond the normal planning stages of the ... uh ... Main
Street Association. And I think we've answered some questions that the Council
has appreciated in the past. But thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for the testimony this evening. Anyone
else that would like to speak on the Moloka'i Main Street program? If not, we're
gonna start on the Moloka'i Youth Center program and we'll have Volsha
Johnston.
NOTE: Short pause.

CHAI R HOKAMA: Volsha, are you here?
NOTE: Short pause.
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MS. PIDOT: Aloha and welcome. My name is Belinda Pidot. And ... um ... I'd like to
start off by thanking you for your continued support in funding the Moloka'i Youth
Center. Your support has helped many families on Moloka'i. We are very proud
of the youth center. And we know that the youth's take pride in the, in their
second home called the Moloka'i Youth Center. Um ... excuse me, I'd like to
share a few stories with you. Many of the youths never want to go home. A few
have left crying the youth, from the youth center and many of gone home very
angry. One mother said she actually had to bring her son down to the youth
center on a Sunday to let him know that the youth center was closed. Another
youth worked very hard on a special book report that she credit the youth
center... um ... after school program called lie 010 pono", which she obtained all
"A's" for doing her homework assignments. Recently, three young women who
recently won who, who participates in our jam session, won the Moloka' i Browns
Bags Competition and will be going to Honolulu in May to compete with, with the
other contestants who won. In fact, one youth stated, the youth center was a
bomb and it was a place to be. The numbers continue to grow. Many times we
don't have enough space for the youth center, so we were hoping there could be
a, a need for an expansion. We also know that there are youths that are out
around the center who also do skateboarding who have a skateboard area and
also are not able to skate as regularly as they would like to because there's no
person there except for volunteers. And they're only open certain hours and
certain days, so if there could be a need when they come up to listen to their
testimony as well too. We, we really would like to thank many special people.
We'd like to thank the MEO for their transportation for our youths to participate in
many activities around the island. We'd like to thank the Parks & Recreation,
Zachary Helm and his staff. We'd like to thank the Maui Police Department,
Captain Yabuta and the Moloka'i Fire Department for making our youth center
run efficiently for our youths here on Moloka'i, the Moloka'i Community Service
Council for their mission and also their vision. We'd like to thank Mr. Kawano,
Uncle Pat for your, for your love and support for Moloka'i. And we have many
other wonderful people here to share their manao, so I'll turn it over to them.
Thank you.
MR. GUTIERREZ: Hi, my name is Eddie Gutierrez. I'm a firefighter for the Grass Fire
Rescue. I'm a single parent and the youth center's helped me out a whole lot.
And I just, I'm here on behalf of them to support them. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. RYAN: Aloha, my name is Courtney Ryan. Thank you for supporting MEO
Transportation and taking us place to place. And I thank the Moloka'j Youth
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Center staff for planning activities for us. They have taught us to have
responsibility and especially honesty. And I just want to say thank you for
everything.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JOHNSTON: Aloha. Welcome to Moloka'i. And on behalf of the Moloka'i Youth
Center, I'd like to thank you for supporting us year after year... um ... and it
shows right here.
CHAIR HOKAMA: May I ask your name?
MS. JOHNSTON: Excuse me.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Your name.
MS. JOHNSTON: Oh, my name is Volsha Johnston. I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JOHNSTON: And it shows right here, this is just a small fraction of... um ... the
support that we get here at the youth center. And I'd just like to say thank you for
supporting us.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Volsha, if you can help us after... uh ... all of your children wanna
speak that those that did and if you can help us get the forms filed out, please.
Thank you.
MS. JOHNSTON: Okay.
MS. LAWELAWE: Hi, my name is Chelsey Lawelawe. I go to the youth center
regularly. And I hope you continue to support us ... while, wait, so we, so we will
have a place to go after school. It's a safe place for us to be when my mom
works.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. DUDOIT: Hi, my name is Ryan. I came to support the, the Moloka'i Youth Center
because they ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Richelle.
NOTE: Short pause.
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MR. DUDOIT: Hi, my name is Ryan. I came to support the Moloka'i Youth Center
because they help me and my sisters with our homework and spelling. We learn
to do arts and crafts at the youth center. Please support the Moloka'i Youth
Center. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. MAKAENA: Good evening, Council. My name is Pono Makaena and I'm here
tonight to thank you all. Thank you all for keeping our youth center open 'cause
my brothers and sisters spends a lot of time in the afternoon school program in
studying and playing in different activities. And for the MEO Transportation, they
help us by transporting the youth's from school to home while our moms and
dads work. Thank you, Council.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. AKINA: Hi, my name is Kamuela Akina and I come for support the Moloka'i Youth
Center because they keep kids out of, for drugs and teach them other things.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. SPENCER: Aloha Maui County Council. My name is Jonnette Spencer and I'd like
to thank you for ... um ... the funds you provide for me to have a job. I really am
very fortunate and enjoy my job very much. As you can see, the children that are
before you sharing their thoughts and their love for the youth center. Um ... 1
thank you for the, once again for ... um ... providing the funds so that our
programs can be run. Thank you for the MEO bus transportation that takes us to
and from our different excursions and for the support for the community as well.
Aloha and mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. CHING: Aloha. My name is Julia Ching and ... um ... 1gotta admit, I'm the mother
that needed to bring my son down on a Sunday to show him that they're closed.
That is his second home. He, he really loves to be there. And I gotta give all my
gratification and aloha to the staff that are his uncles and aunties and, and all the
members that are like brothers and sisters to him. He talks about them all the
time. And thanks to you folks it, it's still running. I've only been here for the last
2% years and my son has been there now for about a year, but it has definitely
enhanced his studying skills. I was kinda skeptical at first about sending him
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down there being that he was only five, six, but I realize that they do work with
them one on one and their programs there are wonderful. His computers skills,
he knows more than me (chuckle). He knows more than me on the computer. I
go down there and he's doing things that I, I'm, it, it just amazes me. So I'd just
really like to express my aloha and ... um ... and maybe, I don't know, Chad.
MS. CHING'S SON: Thank you.
MS. CHING: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. HOAPILI: My name is Kimberly Hoapili. I would like to thank the center for helping
me with my homework and other things. And I wanna, and I like the youth center
very much. And ... um ... 1 like when the youth center it opened because they
have very much fun games that I like to do. And my favorite game in the youth
center is pool and foos ball and other stuff. And when I start, when I clean for
them I get a free ice ...
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you.
MS. LAWELAWE: Aloha. My name is Courtney Lawelawe. As a club member at the
Moloka'i Youth Center, I'd like to thank all of you for supporting the Moloka'i
Youth Center. For some of us, it's the first and last place we want to be. It's a
place where we continue to educate the youths to be positive in our community.
Thank you and mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. STONE: Hi. .. um ... my name is Vonda Stone and I am a, I'm a single working
mother of 6 children, ages 5 to 15. And I'm here tonight to speak on behalf of
MEO and the Moloka'i Youth Center. I would like to thank them for their, to
thank you for your past support of these programs and wish to see further
continuance of funding for these programs because it is very vital for a mother
like my myself. I have approximately 12 months left on the TANIF program. And
as time ticks for myself and my children, it helps to know that I'm not alone. I
thank MEO's Transportation for transporting my child to and from school as well
as the teachers and staff of the MEO Headstart who provide my child with a
healthy learning environment in which she can grow. Moloka'i Youth Center like
a second home to my children, I thank because ... um ... they have a place in
which to spend their free times instead of out on the streets. And sometimes I
get jealous because that's all they talk about is the aunties and the uncles at the
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youth center, but it's okay. At least I know I can find them. So I ask for your
continue, continued support in these programs. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. KAAWA: Hi, my name is Taylor Kaawa. I'm a staff, I'm a staff worker working at
the youth center. I think you've heard enough from the kids and that's probably
the most important ones that you wanna hear from. But. .. um ... 1 just wanna,
and I hope you guys keep in mind that we're just not, not helping the kids, but
we're helping their families. And I think that's what we all wanna do is help
families. And I think we're doing a good job with this as you can see. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. BRITO: Hi, I'm Carl Brito. My wife and I. .. um ... we are parents of four boys that
we've recently pulled out of the "State A+ Program" for financial reasons.
Urn ... first impression as to the setup at the youth center, we were very
impressed. The kids are actually doing homework in there. They're pretty strict,
you know, no play unless you do your homework. And ... um ... 1 support them
very much. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
?: Good evening, Council. I would like, I'd just like to thank you all for supporting the
youth center because like I said, I'm a working mother and that's my kid's second
home. And by working, the job that I get, it runs many hours. And by them, they
can help them do their homework. And with the MEO bus service, they pick
them up from school, bring 'em to the youth center and also take them home.
And I wish you can continue supporting them. And thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
?: That's it (Inaudible).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much for those of you that are speaking on
behalf of the Moloka'i Youth Center. We're gonna bring up those that wanna
speak from Moana's Hula Halau. So ... uh ... oh, there she comes.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Mr. Chairman, before we bring up the hula halau, I
think the Moloka'i people have to know that the Council Service do have a staff
here on the island of Moloka'i, and that's Ella Alcon. And if she's in ... Ella is in?
Can Ella stand up, please? This lady do all the work for us when we come over
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here. She bring the water and those coming in late, she pick it up and she open
the place. So she and husband really do us a lot of service here on Moloka' i. So
you folks have problem and we're not here, that's the lady to see as far as getting
to us. So thank you, Ella.
MS. DUDOIT: Good evening honorable Pat Kawano, Chairman of the Council and
honorable Council members and of course all Moloka'i ohanas here. On behalf
of Moana, I'm Moana Dudoit. I'm head of Moana's Hula Halau on the island of
Moloka'i. This year we'll be representing Maui County in the Merrie Monarch
Festival gonna be held this, on April the 17, 18, 19, 20, and 21 and 22 of this
April 2001. And we were suppose to have two representatives from the County,
but one of them dropped off and just left us. On behalf of Moana's, I would like
to ... um ... these are some of my girls. And we'd just like to say, we're a 501 C,
and we don't charge for hula lessons. We take the girls travelling all over the
different part of the world that the girls haven't seen. And we take them free of
charge, and we do the money making and we get grants from different, from
different people and different organizations. I just wanna say that we're here not
to steal, borrow, or bum, but we're here to ask the Council on behalf of my halau,
well our halau, my sister and I, and just to help us in deferring some of our
expenses that we incur during the traveling to all these different parts, and
especially to the Merrie Monarch. On behalf of my halau, Council members, the
girls would like to speak for themselves.
MS. ALBINO: Good evening, Council Chair Kawano and the Members of the Maui
County Council. My name is Kealohilani Albino. And I was dancing with Moana
since I was six years old. And being a part of Moana's Hula Halau has been a
wonderful experience for me. It is my hope that Moana's Hula Halau continues
to offer the youth of Moloka'i the same that they did for me. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. KAAI: Good evening, Council Chair Kawano and the Members of the Maui County
Council. My name is Anuhea Kaai. And I have been with Aunty Moana's Hula
Halau since I was five years old. I no longer live on Moloka'i. I now attend
Chaminade University. But because of my love for the Halau, I travel home
every week, every Tuesday and I travel back home every Wednesday. Out of
my own pocket, that's about $124 a week. And ... 1 am just one of the few girls
who have got a chance to travel to Arizona, to California, to Tahiti, to many
places around Hawaii because of Aunty Moana's Halau. Without it, I don't think I
would ever have a chance to go where I wanted to go, Disneyland for instance.
A lot of us, that's our dream and because of hula, we got it. The reason I'm here
tonight is to ask you to please consider Moana's Hula Halau when making your
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Moloka'i community budget decision. It does do a great deal for everyone, for all
our dreams at least. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. KIKUKAWA: Good evening, Councilman Kawano and the Members of the Maui
County Council. My name is Lauren Kikukawa and I've been dancing with Aunty
Moana's Halau since I was seven years old. Moana's Hula Halau has made a
positive impact for me as well as other youths of Moloka'i and I hope that it will
continue for years to come. So please consider our halau when making your,
your Moloka'i community budget decision. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. YONEMURA: Good evening, Council Chair Kawano and the Members of the Maui
County Council. My name is Loni Yonemura and I have been with Moana's Hula
Halau since I was eight years old. I am one of the fortunate youths on Moloka'i
that have seen different parts of the United States as well as Tahiti, thanks to
Moana's Hula Halau. I would not have had this experiences if not for Moana's
Hula Halau. Please take Moana's Hula Halau into favorable consideration when
making your Moloka'i community budget decision. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. ESPIRITU: Good evening, County Council Chair Kawano and the Members of the
Maui County Council. My name is Joy Espiritu. I have been with Moana's Hula
Halau from the time when I was six years old. I'm here tonight to ask you to
consider Moana's Hula Halau when making your funding decisions. What I have
learned from Moana's Hula Halau will always be a part of me. Wherever I go in
the future, I will always be able to share with others my knowledge with this part
of our Hawaiian culture. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. TACHIBANA: Aloha evening Council Chair Kawano and the Members of the Maui
County Council. My name is Kelley Tachibana and I have been with Moana's
Hula Halau from the time I was seven years old. Although our Moloka'i
community has and will always be there to help support us, we are such an
economically struggling island. We cannot continue to depend on our community
supporters especially because of the recent shutdown of Kaulakoi. Any support
you can offer our halau to continue its goal of perpet..., perpetuation and
preservation of the hula will be appreciated. Mahalo.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. DUDOIT: On behalf of the halau again we say, thank you. And if you're wondering
why the girls are dressed with their pa'u skirts, we have 35 girls that we're taking
to the Merrie Monarch and that's the maximum amount they allow on the stage,
35, we had more than 35, we had almost 50 that came to try out. We're taking
the whole 50, but just 35 will be dancing. And the reason is that 35 is the max.
So on behalf of our halau, call Moana's, we thank all of you. Your consideration
will be a big help for us. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Hold on, hold on.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO:
have a question.

Moana, Moana, I have a question.

Mr. Chairman, I

CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: How, how much would it cost the halau to go to the
Merrie Monarch from here? I know you're representing Maui County not just
Moloka'i, but Maui County, so how much would it cost the halau?
MS. DUDOIT: Our hot..., our hotel alone with four girls in the hotel, the rooms costing at
$79 per night and which we have to leave on a Wednesday and come back on a
Sunday costs us almost $8,000. Our plane fair alone, as you know, the plane fair
is not 70 something dollars, now, it's 100 and up. We pay 104, thank you to
Hawaiian Airlines, which is a sponsor for Merrie Monarch festival. And 104 times
50, plus we have to take our musicians, our ho'opas or our chanters and that's,
that comes up to a great deal of money. All in all, I think our expenses are, if I
am correct, Ruthie, how much?
SPEAKING FROM THE AUDIENCE (Ruthie): (Inaudible).
MS. DUDOIT: Thirty-one?
SPEAKING FROM THE AUDIENCE (Ruthie): Twenty-one.
MS. DUDOIT: Twenty-one thousand dollars it's costing us. And thanks to people like
Moloka'i Aloha Week, which Pat is Chairman that gives us money every time we,
we have gone on the trip. They always contribute to us and to the people of
Moloka'i. We can't sell, we can't sell things here because everybody is selling
and our... if you see them they told you they bought already, but I know they
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never, but that's okay.
I just tell 'em that's okay, God bless them.
But. .. um ... you know, it, it really takes a lot of money and 21,000 is not a drop
in the bucket. I mean I have to take money out of my, my business to help
support the halau. And I've been doing this from the time those kids were six
years old and I'm, I'm still doing it. But because I love the perpetuation of hula-as I said, we don't charge for hula and that's why we don't make money and so
they tell us oh, we're the stupid kumu hula's. I don't think so, God bless us a
whole lot. And thank you to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Moana.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Moana. Next we will have anyone that wants to
speak on Moloka'i Live ... , Livestock Cooperative. And we'll start with Martin
Kahae.
MR. KAHAE:
There's other people here in support of the Moloka'i Livestock
Cooperative. If you don't mind, I would like to ask them to come up.
CHAI R HOKAMA: Please do.
MR. KAHAE: Roger ... Roger, where the 4-H guys? Okay. My name is Martin Kahae,
Hawaiian Home lot 179 Hoolehua, Moloka'i. I'm here on behalf of the Moloka'i
Livestock Cooperative. We have always ... um ... 1 would like to thank you for
your support, Chairman Hokama and the rest of the committee. And we ask that
you continue to support the Moloka'i Livestock Cooperative.
We're the
Slaughterhouse Cooperative as you well know.
We're about 80 percent
complete on the building and there's still more funding that we need to complete
the building construction itself. We've had talks with the Mayor, and the Mayor is
also in support of funding for this facility and we ask that you support him as well
as supporting us in the island of Moloka'i. This is an economic development
project that would benefit the whole community of Moloka'i. I have other people
that will testify, so thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Martin, if you would call them up. Hi, Glenn.
MR. TEVES: My name is Glenn Teves. I'm Advisor to the Moloka'i Livestock
Cooperative. I've been working on this project now since 1987 after the TB
eradication on the island destroyed 10,000 head of cattle. Since that time, we've
tried to rebuild the industry. Prior to 1985 all the, most of the meat in stores were
Moloka'i raised meef... , beef and pork. And what we trying to do is recapture the
local market and be self-sufficient in beef and pork. We're also working with
other cooperatives because just running the slaughterhouse alone will not make
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money. You make money from the processing and development of value added
products. We are working with cooperatives on the Big Island. There's one plan
right now to actually ship cattle from Maui to be slaughtered onto, slaughtered on
Moloka'i and to be shipped to Kona for processing. We have commitments
already from the Federal government, from the State, and Senator Kawano also
supported $70,000 for operations about several years ago. By, we also gonna
be working very closely with the Moloka'i, Hoolehua Community Kitchen. In that
way, we can just. .. um ... develop primal cuts and then sell it to other people who
can develop value added products at the community kitchen. We have right now
about 3 to 4,000 head of cattle on the island. This has dropped from 10,000 in
1985 and mostly because of the lack of markets. We feel that by this facility,
we'll stimulate more production of cattle and pork. And we hope you folks will
support, support the appropriation. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Teves. Hold on, Glenn. I have a question
from Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, Glenn, could you call my office tomorrow? And
I wanna get some statistics from you.
MR. TEVES: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: How's it, Glenn?
MR. TEVES: How's it.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: The valued added products, you can give us an example
of, a few examples of what you're referring to?
MR. TEVES: We're looking at pipikaula, laulau, char siu ... um ... we're also looking at
mixes with the vegetables, such as chopped steak, ready to eat, those types of
mixes. Oahu, we have a big, big production of this kind of stuff. Palama Meat
right now is doing a lot of pipikaula and most of that stuff is going to Japan, so
there's a lot of room. And when you start looking at the increase, you can
increase the value of the meat by six to ten times by some of this processing,
such as char siu or roast pork, and pipikaula.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So is it then intention for you folks to go to export off of
Moloka'i? I mean primarily or is that something extra you're looking at?
MR. TEVES: Right now we wanna take care of the local needs. In 1984 the
consumption was about 500 head a year and about 1,000 to 1,500 pigs a year.
That's just a local consumption. Once we can take care of that then we can start
looking value added processing. And also one of the big money makers for the
Slaughterhouse House is to do custom cut and wrap. So somebody will come in
with their cattle, we would do custom cut and wrap and they would take it home
for their own use. That's a major part of the ... um ... of the money making for the
cooperative.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: What you folks looking at as far as capacity? I mean for,
for beef as well as pork?
MR. TEVES: Um ... we have the capacity to slaughter--the, the limitation is in the
refrigeration. And because of the high cost of electricity, we have to really
downsize our refrigeration capacity. We can hold 25 head of cattle at one time.
So, but we also have the ability to hook up a matching container, attach it to the
facility like a refrigerated container and, and fill up. We went with this number
because this is about how much it will fill up a 20-foot container so that way we
can ship out with 20-foot containers off island.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thanks, Glenn.
MR. TEVES: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chairman.
MR. ARCE: Good evening. My name is Andrew Arce. I'm a homesteader like Martin
and Glenn. Tonight I'm speaking on behalf of the slaughter facility here. I also
represent the, the Moloka' i 4-H Livestock Club, which I am the President of. The
4-H is, is a important program here. It teaches the kids responsibility and
leadership skills as well as financial planning and, and things like that. The
program would benefit very much if, if the facility was completed. We, we have
had some problems with sending some of our livestock after auction to Oahu via
Young Brothers and ... we had some problems. I just don't really wanna get into
that with, with the Slaughterhouse House and the facilities there. If, if we had a
facility here, it would really benefit us as well as our, our buyers who are Moloka'i
people and Moloka'i business people and it, it would benefit everyone here. Also
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being a homesteader, there, there's a lot of people that have cattle on their, their
homestead. And substance is, is the big idea that's going on right now and that,
that would also facilitate in helping out this problem. So I ask for your continued
support. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Arce. Oh, Andrew if, if you can fill out a form for us,
please. Thank you. Anyone else that would like to speak on the Moloka'i
Livestock Cooperative? If not, we're gonna move on. And we'll. .. uh ... bring up
Aloha Festivals - Moloka' i. And we have Carla Dudoit.
MS. DUDOIT: Good evening. My name is Carla Dudoit and I am and have been on our
Aloha Festivals Committee for a number of years now. And we ask for your
support and your continued support in helping us to finance our programs here
for the community and it also helps us to share our culture and continue to share
it. And we as Moloka'i residents look forward to these things. It is not just us as
individuals, but it's a family thing. We try to get as much families involved,
especially our own. But I'd like to thank the Council for coming to hear us.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Anyone else that would like to speak on Aloha Festivals
- Moloka'i?
MS. KAN-HAI: Aloha. Good evening Council Chair Kawano and Hokama and the
Budget Committee.
I'm speaking on behalf of Aloha Week Festivals.
And ... um ... as you can, as Carla had mentioned, we have usually a week long
activities that we try to raise the money ourselves. And, you know, sometimes
it's hard, it's economically hard here. And we do have monies from Honolulu,
but, you know, those are limited. And we did receive monies from you folks and
we just, you know, ask for your continued support of this not only for Hawaiian
heritage, but this is for all ethnic groups. And we don't charge at any of our
shows except for the Royal Ball, which that is where we try to make our money
the most. But other than that, all our activities are free, it's open to the public and
we welcome any ethnic group to come in and be part of the aloha week family.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you. Anyone else that would like to speak on Aloha
Festivals?
MS. FUKUOKA: I have two testimonies to do.
CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay.
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MS. FUKUOKA: Can I do both of them?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Sure. Come, come, come forward to the microphone, please?
MS. FUKUOKA: I wanna give the, my first testimony about the ... um ... Alanui Ka Imi-CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, come closer to the mike so we can hear you and just give us
your name first and then start.
MS. FUKUOKA: Okay. Good evening Council Chair Kawano, Council Chair Hokama
and Members of the Budget and Finance Committee. My name is Harriet
Fukuoka. And I'm here to give testimony in full support of Alanui Ka Imi Ike Road
extension located from Ranch Camp to Kamehameha 5 Highway adjacent to the
Maui Community College Educational Center.
For safety and emergency
purposes, I propose that the Budget and Finance Committee will take this matter
to heart and give it its utmost attention. As a homeowner and resident of Ranch
Camp, we are in desperate need for an alternative road, alternative road, a
secondary route for persons driving towards the east part of the island. Also to
avoid congestion at the Kaunakakai Gym and ballpark during parades and
events. Most importantly, an emergency route for ambulance service.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. You have one more you wanna speak on? Please do.
MS. FUKUOKA: Because of my involvement and sincere participation, I ask the Budget
Chair and Budget and Finance Committee for a projected allocation in the budget
for our Aloha Week Festivals. I am also in support of this event, a time of sharing
one's culture, bringing together enjoyment to a community of people relating to
the uniqueness of the Aloha Week Festivals. Yes, one of its kind. What is there
if they should not be.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. Anyone else for Aloha Festivals - Moloka'i?
Mrs. Molina.
MS. MOLINA: Good evening. (Laughter). Good evening, Council Chair Kawano,
Council Chair Bud ... , Council Chair Budget Hokama and Members of the Budget
Committee and Finance. My name ... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... I'm here
tonight to speak on behalf of the Moloka'i Filipino Cultural Club and also the
Immigrants Film Alumni Film Am Organization. In support to the projected ... in
support to the projected allocation in the budget for Aloha Week Festival because
of the programs and services that perpetuate the cultural heritage of the
Hawaiians. The Aloha Week Festival provides a way or opportunity for all ethnic
groups to come and socialize together. That's why I am in 99 percent in
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supporting for this organization and I encourage all the members of the Budget
and Finance Committee to join me and give me the one percent to make it 100
percent supporting the projected allocation budget. Thank you for giving me this
opportunity to speak before you tonight. Salamat and Aloha (Inaudible).
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much Ms. Molina.
MS. ALCON: Aloha everyone. My name is Ella Alcon and I'd like to speak in support of
Aloha Festivals. I've been acti..., actively involved with Aloha Festivals for the
past five years. I feel privileged to be a part of the Aloha Festivals ohana and
feel it's important to preserve our Hawaiian culture. As our island chairperson,
Mr. Kawano has worked really hard along with his dedicated committee in
keeping Aloha Festivals alive here on Moloka'i. It takes money to provide good
shows, a decent parade, and other cultural activities that is enjoyed by locals and
visitors alike. Please, I ask for your support for Aloha Festivals and thank you for
helping perpetuate the Hawaiian culture. And I'd like to do another one too.
I'd also like to offer my support for the Alanui Ka Imi Ike Road extension. I think
it's important for the Ranch Camp residents as well as our emergency medical
vehicles to have an alternative route out of Kaunakakai town. A few years ago,
we had an aloha week parade going on through Kaunakakai town and the
ambulance, which is located up in Ranch Camp had a difficult time getting out of
town. Now we're not allowed to block this side road. We need to, the parade
needs to come to town, we need to backtrack, go down the side street, a narrow
side street into a narrower roadway to get into the ballpark. So our ideal would
be to just come right through and flow right through the ballpark. So if we have
another road, you know, that would really be good for our parade. So please
support this project. And thank you for coming here to Moloka'i. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Ella. Anyone else on Aloha Festivals Project? Okay,
seeing none, we'll move on. And the next I have is Gladys Ching Brown on the
Moloka'i AARP.
MS. BROWN: Good evening, Council members. Thank you very much for coming
tonight. Actually, tonight I wanna talk generally about all the work you've done to
help Moloka'i. When you say, yes, to the requests we made, you are helping
Moloka'i's future. Each of you can do so much to help Moloka'i develop and to
uplift our circumstances. We residents try to help one another by sharing what
we have, but you have on the other hand have the resources to do more and
create ways in which everyone can use their abilities to become more selfsufficient and financially sound. And I'm glad that you're encouraging these
young people to come back to Moloka'i, you know, with the programs that you
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have initiated, it's possible for them now to stay on Moloka'i and help us and that
you have seen and heard, money can translate into better individuals. And you
have seen some of these individuals tonight and they are really developing well
through the youth center and other areas. But tonight, I'd like to introduce you to
this friend of mine from the MEO, Agnes Groff. Agnes, would you stand up?
Agnes is part of the MEO group that helps with the transportation you talked
about tonight. And she has helped us get newer buses and get newer drivers.
And the MEO has done so much in many ways to help Moloka'i's people, the
seniors, the youth, and everyone. And so tonight, thank you again for all your
support. We appreciate you. Mahalo.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Gladys. Anyone else would like to speak on the senior
programs, MEO? Anyone on MEO programs?
NOTE: Short pause.

MS. SPENCER: Aloha, ahi, ahi.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Aloha.
MS. SPENCER: To Riki Hokama, Council Chairman, to our Councilman Pat Kawano
and to the County Council members. My name is Debra Spencer. I'm known
here in the community as Debbie. That's okay. I am the new Branch Director for
the Maui Economic Opportunity, known to everyone as MEO. I would like to
express my deepest mahalo for the past support and for the continual support in
the many programs that we provide to the community. We'd like to thank you for
the new, brand-new buses that we, we got. Thank you very much. Thank you
for the youth trans so that we are able to provide transportation for the youth that
the parents are really busy, don't have transportation from the school to the
different sport activities and to the youth center. We'd like to thank you for
Headstart and also for summer Headstart this year, last year we didn't have that.
But we thank you for helping us out that we are able to have summer Headstart.
For the many different programs that we have, the Micro Enterprise, the Ala Hou,
which is the transportation for people with disability, for the rental and utility help,
for the, for the many services that we are able to provide to the community. I
would like to also thank and ask for your continued support to the Moloka'i Youth
Center. I am a grandmother of eight grandchildren. My children are all grown
up. So ... um ... 1 have three out of the eight grandchildren that use the youth
trans and one day they hope to get into the youth center. They aren't asking me,
but you need an adult, yeah, so, for the future for them. I have to look at my list
of the things. And for the tour service and for being able to transport the senior
citizens as well as the general public to attend the nutrition program here at the
County, to be able to do shuttle, to be able to do banking, shopping, etc., etc.
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Oh, and I also ask for continued support in the Moana Hula Halau and for the
Aloha Week Festivities. I, I have just a little thing for the high school. I know it's
the State, right, but somehow maybe someone could help them with golf carts,
one. It's okay. The reason why I'm asking for that is because the DOE don't
have monies for that kinda type. And I found within the past two year, two years,
the golf cart was a big asset to the high school in such a way 'cause they only
have three security in the high school. And with the golf cart, they are able to
cover more grounds for many reasons, children, the, the youths get into fights
and little, just, you know, disagreements. But they're able to cover more grounds
if they have a golf cart or two. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Debbie. Anyone else who would like to speak on the
MEO programs or related programs?
MR. MCKENZIE: Aloha. My name is Clifton McKenzie. I'm a driver with the MEO
Transportation Department. I would just like to read a letter that one of our
wheelchair clients had written. She speaks about our transportation services.
And this group is called Onipaa Tenants Association. The letter reads, we thank
you for continued support for MEO. We all depend on MEO transportation. Very
few people in Moloka'i can afford a car especially the youths, senior citizens, and
the disabled. You could say we all count on MEO bus, even our families depend
on the bus to do their shopping, going to doctors. All of Moloka'i depends on the
bus. We do hope that we can get more drivers and a new disabled bus that the
air conditioner works good. As you already know, they also deal with youth bank,
micro-enterprise program, school, housing, employment, food surplus
distribution, emergency rental and utilities assistance. As we all know, Moloka'i
is an economic depressed area. It'll be worse later when the welfare will no
longer be given monetary help to some of their clients. Our tenants use these
services already. We need the services for Moloka'i more now than ever before.
Thank you for your time and support. This is our president, Brenda Sakamoto.
Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. KAMAE: Aloha Council members. My name is Andrea Kamae and I work for MEO
Transportation here on Moloka'i. I'd just like to say mahalo for your continued
support and for your support in the Mayor's expansion budget for MEO
Transportation and for Headstart. Okay. And I'm gonna read a support letter
from the Moloka'i Christian Academy. Okay.
Dear Mayor Apana and Maui County Department Directors. I speak on behalf of
all of our parents at Moloka'i Christian Academy. We wholeheartedly thank you
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for your continued support for MEO Transportation services. Our school
students benefit greatly from this service. Since our location is in Hoolehua,
we're out of the way for many parents to pick their children up from their various
work sites across the island at 2: 15 in the afternoon to transport the children to
town. Much mahalo for your continued financial support of this valuable service.
Our school budget is too small to operate such a service as this on our own. Our
families really appreciate the transportation service.
Mahalo from Kevin
Montgomery. He's the administrator at Moloka'i Christian Academy. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Andrea, when you're done if you could leave a copy of that, that
what you read with our staff, please. We'd appreciate it. And Clifton, also if you
have anything that was prepared if you could also leave that with us.
MS. VENEGAS: Good evening, Council members. My name is Esmeralda Venegas
and I am a Headstart parent as well as an employee of MEO. I would like to
thank you for funding the Headstart program because it has benefited my family
by being able to be self-sufficient. The program also benefit my children
academically and by preparing them for kindergarten. Through my parent
volunteering, I was able to acquire a position at the Headstart. Transportation is
also a vital program, for it provides my children as well as others to attend
school. MEO Transportation also provides shuttles, wheelchair runs, youth
transportation, and medical services for the people of Moloka'i. It also provide,
MEO also provides training for the people of Moloka'i, which I also attended and
I was able to obtain my CVL from MEO. I would like to say thank you to Council
members for your support of the Mayor's expansion budget for transportation
services for the youth, elderly, and Headstart children. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. JOALL(?): Aloha Coun ... , Council members. My name is Lydia Joall(?). I'm a
family advocate for MEO Headstart and I'd like to read two letters from two, two
of our parents.
Aloha Council members. I regret not being able to attend this evenings County
budget hearing. However, I am more than willing to give testimony on behalf of
my son, a preschool age certified special needs child attending the MEO
Headstart Program. I'd like to express my sincere gratitude for your continued
support with all programs geared towards community needs. My son's disability
is the only criteria that qualified him for the MEO Headstart Program.
Fortunately, his hearing speech impairment was detected at an early age and is
correctable with treatment. In a joint effort with the Department of Education and
the MEO Headstart Program, my son receives weekly speech therapy sessions
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from a qualified therapist. Improvement was obvious after the first month. Now
that my son realizes that people can actually understand him, he can't stop
talking. In addition, MEO offers transportation services, which meets the needs
of our community. I am a full time mother and employee. Having the bus pick
my son up and drop him off for school is not only a tremendous help, but a social
experience for him.
I am a Housing Manager for Hale Mahaolu-Home
Pumehana elderly. I realize that the bus transportation services are the only way
that some of my residents travel. MEO in general is an asset especially to
Moloka'i. We benefit off of the programs that are offered and are extremely
grateful that a nonprofit organization of such magnitude would not survive on this
island without your help. Thank you for your time and consideration this matter.
And this is signed Jersula L. Manaba. I have one more letter.
Dear Council members. I'm writing in behalf of our Maui Economic Opportunity
Headstart Program. My son, Jairen Adolpho, is a student in the program. I am
very satisfied with the experiences, experience my son has been receiving at the
Headstart and of course very pleased with his progress at this educational level.
The availability of this program has allowed me to enroll my son in preschool to
receive early education and to get childcare while I did job search. Being a
Welfare-to-work recipient, I was in transition of getting off welfare and getting a
full time occupation. While my son was in school, I had the time to look for jobs
and do several interviews. I didn't have to worry about childcare for him. I would
like to thank the County for providing the funds to allow the Headstart program to
have an after school and summer school program. It will be a great help to me
while I'm just starting a new job and my son will be entering kindergarten in July
2001. At least I won't have to worry about childcare for my son while there's a
one-month break from when he graduates from Headstart to when he starts
kindergarten. I am very grateful that my son will be able to attend summer
school and remain in a school environment. Mahalo to the Council members for
providing the County budget for our Headstart programs. Sincerely, Sonja
Domingo. And, and that's the two letters. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much. And later on when, could you leave that
letters with the staff, please. Thank you. Okay, please come up forward?
MS. MAHIAI: Aloha. My name is Denise Mahiai. I'm a parent of a child in Headstart
and also an employee of MEO. I'd like to say that I'm grateful for MEO and all
the services that they have for the community. And I'd just like the Council to
take into consideration the refunding of MEO for ... um ... MEO is a big part of our
community. And every, in the, whatever we can get would be good for our
community, not only for us as employees, but for the community. So we thank
you.

- 24-

BUDGET AND FINANCE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

April 3, 2001

CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Denise. Anyone else? Your turn.
MS. SENTEL: Aloha. My name is Julie Sentel and I'm a driver for MEO. And on behalf
of the Maunaloa Senior, Disabled and Handicap Association, I'd like to read their
letter. We thank you for your continued support for our MEO. We all depend on
afford a
the MEO, MEO for transportation. Very few people in Moloka'i
car, especially the youths, senior citizens, and the disabled. You could say we
count on the MEO bus. Even our families depend on the bus to do their
shopping and going to their doctors appointments. All of M ... , Moloka'i depends
on the bus. The disabled would also like to go on excursions and maybe one
day have a picnic outing. As you already know, they also deal with the youth
bank, micro enterprise program, school, housing, employment, food, surplus
distribution, emergency, rental and utilities assistance. We all, as we all know,
Moloka'i is a economic depressed area. It will be worse later when the welfare
will no longer be giving monetary help to some of their clients. We need these
services for Moloka'i more now than ever before. We thank you for your time
and support. Sincerely, Janis Pele, President. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Julie.
MS. CORPUZ: Hi, my name is Lennie Corpuz. I'm a parent. My two small ones,
James, he used to go to MEO Headstart and my young one which attends there
now. And I just wanna thank you for your support and your future support for
MEO especially the transportation. It's easier for me when they come to pick up
my, my child because I have to get my other kids ready to, for school. And I'm
very grateful for having the transportation come and pick them up. And I just
wanna thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Lennie. Okay, anyone else who would like to speak on
the MEO programs this evening? Okay, if not, thank you very much for those
that did speak up on, on behalf of MEO. I'd like to ask Maria Holmes to come up
speaking in, on behalf of Moloka'i Visitors Association.
MS. HOLMES: Good evening, Council Chair Hokama and Councilman Kawano. Thank
you ... and committee, thank you very much. I, my name is Maria Holmes. I'm
the Executive Director of the Moloka'i Visitors Association. And I'm here to ask
for your support for the Maui Visitors Bureau Funding and their additional
funding. Of their additional funding that they are requesting, Moloka'i Visitors
Association is asking for 75,000 in addition of that. I passed out a pamphlet to
you, which is our brochure, our directory. And in there is also our County budget
comparison for this year and next year. So if you could just kinda take a look at
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that. Urn ... basically, it just describes what our increases will be used for
and ... um ... basically to be used for advertising campaign that'll be set up with
Pleasant Hawaiian Holidays in this fall of next year. And ... um ... it'li be used for
radio, TV, and newspaper print primarily on the West Coast since that's our
biggest market. We'll also be using, let's see, the funds to make a new training
video. We have a three-minute training video right now that the Maui Visitors
Bureau has prepared for us out of their dollars. But we'd like to do a ten minute
training video for the travel trade industry and for the consumer industry as well
to be able to explain to them what Moloka'i has to offer and what it doesn't have
to offer. We are also in support of the Aloha Festivals and we do sponsor the
pre-aloha week festivals ho'ike. And I just ask for your support with that in your
continued support with the Maui Visitors Bureau funding. Do you have any
questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Members, questions for Ms. Holmes? Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. If you can give us a little bit more explanation.
I guess when we look at 32 percent increase in what you're requesting ...
MS. HOLMES: Uh-huh.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: .. .for production and collateral as well as the advertising
campaign ...
MS. HOLMES: Right, right.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... if you can just give us a little bit more ...
MS. HOLMES: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... on what you folks are planning on doing especially the
advertising campaign because you went from 0 to 48,000. So give us an idea of
what that's about.
MS. HOLMES: Right, well that's ... okay. For the production and the collateral, for the
brochure that you have, the blue piece in front of you, that actually, this
year... um ... we developed that and a lot of the cost went into just producing it.
But what we'd like to do is continue printing it. We only printed 20,000 brochures
this year and we're already more than half way through with them. So we need
to reprint that at least twice a year along with our directory, which lists all of our
members. And we'd like to do that in January and in July, so every six months
we'll be updating our directory, giving new members a chance to be in the
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directory and then to, you know, we market them. But the majority of the 32
percent increase for production and collateral is for that video. It's gonna cost us
about $20,000 approximately for the video.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay. So ... uh ... and just with the brochures itself, what
kinda distribution are you folks looking at and how are you folks looking at doing
that?
MS. HOLMES: We distribute that across the U.S. and Canada and then all the
incoming calls that are received in our office, we, we send that out. So right now,
like I said, we're doing 20,000 printing and we need to do at least 60 to keep up
with the amounts. I'm almost out and we reprinted those in January.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So you folks have already set up where you folks are
gonna be distributing 'em out across the mainland?
MS. HOLMES: Pretty much, yes. And that's in our sales plan.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And that's something you're coordinating over, over with
Marsha and those folks over there?
MS. HOLMES: Correct, correct, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
campaign.

And then if you could move onto the, the advertising

MS. HOLMES: The advertising campaign, like I said, is with Pleasant Hawaiian
Holidays and that'll be in the fall of this year. And basically what it is, is for radio,
TV, and newspaper productions in San Diego, Orange County, and San
Francisco and the Bay Area.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Can I ask you a favor then, if you can provide what you just
listed. I can't write fast, but if you can provide that to the committee, we'd really
appreciate that just so ...
MS. HOLMES: Sure.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: ... when we have a discussion with Marsha back on Maui
then we can understand what your request is all about.
MS. HOLMES: Yeah, no problem.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Chair. Thank you.
MS. HOLMES: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much. Anyone else that would like to speak
on Moloka'i Visitors Association, MVB? Mr. Lawrence Aki.
MR. AKI: Aloha Chair Hokama and Council Chair Pat Kawano, Council members. My
name is Lawrence Aki and I have felt it important that I be here this evening to
support that of Moloka'i Visitors Association. As most of you know, I am the
previous Executive Director for Moloka' i Visitors Association from 1995 to that of
1998. And I'm gonna be the advocate here. I'm gonna be the person that's
going to toss things around and kinda give the Council some idea as to what truly
Moloka'i really needs to support that of its visitors industry. I know that Maria is
being gentle. Maria is basically trying to support whatever Maui County, as far as
the Maui office, and trying to push the budget through. But in truth of the matter,
I think that my experience has been that Maui, the island, has very much been
recognized in many magazines as number one. And Maui, the island, as we
know today has become that of a very favorite destination for many of the visitors
coming to Hawaii. And it's very much recognized throughout that of the
mainland, U.S., as well as that of Europe and ... um ... as well as today becoming
even more in that of Japan and other areas. Yet I think that you have two other
islands, which is Lanai and Moloka' i who always seems to be struggling in the
visitors area. And I think that one of the big thing that is necessary here is to put
that extra money that Maui is receiving as far as promotions and to say instead of
giving Moloka'i only $100,000 with a 32 percent increase to that, let's say, we
take a little more from Maui and throw it into Moloka'i and to Lanai. Now like I
said, I'm being the advocate here and let's think about this. Moloka'i has really,
really, in the visitors industry from that of the high peak of 1990 and '91 of about
125 to 130,000 visitors really decreased in its numbers, where today it ranges in
the last five, six years of 60 to 70,000 people, maybe at its best 80,000. But
more so in the last two, three years, we're talking basically a little over 60,000
people.
I honestly believe that travel agents is a key item and reaching the travel agents
to sell Moloka' i as a destination is where much of this newly added money
should be put into and let me tell you why. I have been in the visitors industry for
24 years and I have one habit and the habit I have is when I come across a
visitor I always ask the question, how did you hear of Moloka'i? And the chances
are in this day and age, alright, in this day and age, printing material is still
popular, so through magazines, travel magazines that of... uh ... items like that
of travel newspapers, this is where they're reading about Moloka'i if it's there.
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The second item, which is almost equal today with that of the printing is that of
the internet. But the bottom line is what I've noticed is they always say, at least
90 percent of those people that might have seen it in the print ad or might have
seen it in that of the internet they will always go to the travel agent.
The other item I'm noticing is that for the third way that they're hearing of
Moloka'i is going to their travel agent, which they've always gone to for all their
trips--and the travel agent knowing of this place for when someone asks for
someplace to get away from it all, to get--no, I don't wanna go to Honolulu. No, I
don't want to go to Maui, Maui's getting just like Honolulu. I wanna go some
place that's slow. The travel agent then suggest well why don't you try this
island, Moloka'i. So I think that doing that of travel agents or bringing travel
agents to Moloka' i because there are many of them out there in the Unites
States, West Coast alone for that matter, which the bulk of the business to
Moloka'i actually comes from. So I would think that let's take a lot more and, and
money from that of the budget as a whole for Maui County and let's throw that
money to that of Moloka'i and Lanai and let's see what happens and give it not
one year, give it three years.
You know, when I stepped into Moloka'i Visitors Association in 1995 I said give
me five years and let's se what happens. In three years we had an increase,
alright. So I think that if you give it three years in taking more than 32 percent
increase as to what they're asking for now and taking it somewhere in the budget
for Maui island who is already well-known throughout the world and give it to
Maui and Moloka'i, I think honestly we can help an island, which everybody I
hear, every meeting I come to of how economically depressed we are here on
Moloka'i. Honestly, I believe there's a lot of opportunity here, opportunities there.
We just need to find the ways to get our hotels stilled number one, and one of the
key ways is through that of the travel agents. So I highly recommend putting
more money into Moloka'i in the visitors industry--and I know Maria's not gonna
say it--and I'm not there anymore so I can say it, alright so, and I am saying it.
But I also know, you, the Council have always been very supportive. You know
what one time, Councilmember Nishiki, that's exactly what he wanted to do when
I was the Executive Director, but I had to line up like a duck like everybody else,
alright, so that's what I did and that's what Maria is doing. And she's probably
telling me, oh, Lawrence, please, don't go there, but I just wanna say that, alright.
I honestly believe and have always believed if we take more money, Maui, we
put it into Moloka'i and Lanai as far as in that arena, I know it will work, alright. I
know it will work. And I've been in the industry for 24 years and they really do
need it. No matter what anybody say, the visitors industry is an asset to
Moloka'i. Council members, thank you for allowing me to speak and thank you
for coming.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Lawrence. Lawrence, afterwards, I need you to fill out
the form, please. Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE:
Thank you.
Thanks Lawrence.
I appreciate your
comments. Gotta get some clarity though because I mean you, you made some
comments that. .. um ... 1 need to understand better. Um ... are your comments
contrary to what the Maui Visitors Bureau has advocated as far as what you're
talking about? Now in other words, what you're saying is something that's not
being done by MVB for Moloka' i.
MR. AKI: What I'm actually saying is I think that more money being poured into
Moloka'i and probably because you have to dear ... , deal with the entire, entire
Maui County budget, so I would suggest that we take that total money which
Moloka'i is getting a portion from MVB, from that of the County of Maui that that
should increase, which would mean though it'll be lesser to that of MVB receiving
their share. But I think that if you give it three years, MVB is very much known
out there as far as Maui Visitors Bureau, and that is fact, that is a fact. We know
that they're very much known out there and the numbers show it.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Just for your information ... um ... Maui Visitors Bureau is
going from $2.85 million to $3.3 million as far as their request and that's the
proposal coming from the Mayor. The 32 percent increase is only for one aspect
of the Moloka'i Visitors Association. It's, actually, they got 100,000. There's a
request for 175,000, so it's almost being doubled. And from what I'm hearing you
say, your approach that your suggesting we consider would be contrary to what
Maui Visitors Bur.. , Maui Visitors Bureau, which is kind of the umbrella of the
three-island County.
MR. AKI: That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: It, it sounds like that's not something they're doing
otherwise you wouldn't be here telling us that that's something for us to consider.
So ... now I'm just making a comment because quite frankly, it seems like we're
gonna get back to Marsha that you made some statements and she might be
dealing with--and for lack of a better term--damage control because now you're,
you're, you're suggesting things contrary to what program they have. And it
seems like what they have over there is working and they're looking at expanding
that role over here to help you folks over here going from 0 advertising campaign
to almost $50,000. They're going from 19,000 for production and collateral to
make things like this up to almost $60,000. So ... I'm, I'm gonna ask you, do you
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disagree with this approach and you think that what you've discussed is
something that they should be considering?
MR. AKI: I find it, I find it interesting that and because of the fact that I am a member of
Moloka'i Visitors Association, I have three businesses, one being of a consultant,
one being of a room rental, one being that of a hiking. And basically, all three
business is registered with membership to Moloka'i Visitors Association. I find it
interesting that what's being said is that 20,000 brochures is being printed every
six months and yet at one point in time, at least for the year more than 100,000
brochures were being mailed out at one time. So I find it interesting as to where
the monies are going now. I have to honestly say at this point in time, I don't
know where Moloka'i Visitors Association is putting the money, but I do know
that 20,000 brochures is very small in comparison to what was being mailed out
back in '95, '96, and '97 of more than 100,000, so that means someplace or, or in
that arena it fell short because something occurred. And I don't know what
occurred, but I do know that these individuals at the visitors association work
very hard and trying to promote the island, that I do know, alright. And they, and,
and in contrary, yes, it would be in contrary to what Marsha has planned. Yes,
definitely it will be in contrary, 75,000 increase for Moloka'i. Honestly speaking,
let's take .. , let's take that 100,000 that they're actually making, let's increase that
by two and a half times for the County of Maui which then would also match that
of the State. That will give Moloka'i Visitors Association a good number of
money to be able to promote and fill the hotels, especially with the travel agents.
That is where it becomes very costly is with the travel agents.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you very much.
MR. AKI: You're welcome.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Aki.
MS. AKI: Good evening. My name is Catherine Aki. I'm here to testify on behalf of
Moloka'i Visitors Association. A couple years ago, I sat in Councilman Kawano's
office complaining about Moloka'i Visitors Association and I think that a lot of
changes have come about since that time. And I'd like to support the new
administration, the new board of directors, and also support their budget request.
I think that they should have an increase. I think that the collateral material is
very important. I remember before helping out late at night, you know, putting
addresses on envelopes and mailing things out then it's surprising how effective
that the just mail outs of brochures is. I think that. .. uh ... 1 would support
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Lawrence in his contrariness to Marsha Wienert to say that. .. um ... yeah, in the
old days you had to line up like a duck. Marsha made a budget and whether that
met your ne ... , meant, met your needs or not, you had to comply with what she
said. And so Maria is under the same constraint, but as a member of Moloka'i
Visitors Association with three businesses registered there, as a member, I can
come to you folks and say Marsha isn't giving us enough. And I think that
statistically speaking if... um ... the budgets that I remember was for years and
years, we got $250,000 from the State and the County and yet, you know, this is
yesterdays dollars for today's expenses. I looked at the budget for last year and
in my opinion, it's still not enough money for today's expenses for ten days
advertising campaigns and they haven't budget, doubled that 250 yet. And yet
that, that was the kind of budget that was back in the, the 80's, the 90's and
we're, we're in the 21 st century and yet we've got hardly any increase. So, yes,
there should be an increase in Moloka'i's budget. Yes, I am speaking contrary to
Marsha Wienert because of the fact that I don't think that she gives us enough
money to do what we need to do. And so if she has damage control too that she
has to do ... good for her. I thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mrs. Aki. And I need for you to later also fill up a form.
Thank you. Okay, we have some youth programs that I'm gonna bring up now
and I'm gonna ask Corazon Harris regarding the AYSO program if... uh ... you
would come up and give us your testimony and also Jane Woolsey.
MS. HARRIS: Good evening. My name is Cora Harris. I'm the Regional Commissioner
for Moloka' i Soccer No. 985. This is my first year as a regional commissioner
that--I've been involved in soccer for the past nine years. And during the nine
years, I've seen our fields get smaller as they add on all these batting cages on
the field. And ... um ... I'd like to propose that the soccer field ... um ... the field
that is to be built on the Duke Maliu Field be a designated soccer field. We have
no field on Moloka'i right now, I mean that, that is a des ... , designated field. We
share the field that we currently have now with baseball, with the Kaunakakai
School here on Kaunakakai.
There's also fields in Hoolehua and
that's ... um ... that's under construction. We really do need a field. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MS. WOOLSEY: Good evening. Thank you for coming. My name is Jane Woolsey
and I'm here on behalf of all the other soccer parents who couldn't make it this
evening. And ... uh ...just to ... uh ... 1 know that money has been appropriated
and for many years for the soccer field to be built. But this is my first year being
a soccer parent, but the field is in need of some grass. We don't have grass on
it. The grass is dead. The children when they fall down do get injuries. And it is
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shared by the baseball team, which can be hazardous at times. So it is a safety
concern and ... um ... it just would be really nice if our kids, which there are a lot
of children who really participate in soccer that they could have their, their own
field and ... uh .. .'cause ... uh ... well we don't fund raise. We support ourself.
So thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. LEGARE: Good evening. My name is Steve Legare. I'm also with the AYSO
program and I've been doing soccer on Moloka'i since 1981. And for those 20
years, we have been promised a field for the kids to play on. First, it was the one
that we are presently on, so we've been there for 20 years, it was promised to be
upgraded, upgraded, upgraded. Finally, last year it did get some upgrade to it,
but everything is with pointing at the Duke Maliu Regional Park. We were told
that we would have a field there. I wanna point out that first of all thanks to Zach
Helm because without him and his staff, we wouldn't be able to operate anything
at all on the inadequate facilities that we do have. We presently service about
250 players plus support staff, miscellaneous. We conduct clinics featuring
professional collegiate players. We operate male and female youth programs
through 13 years old and into high school and adult levels. If we furnish
expertise and volunteer support to help the County Parks & Recreation for their
soccer night and also help serve our special needs community as Moloka'i
Special Olympic soccer Team, which represented the United States and won at
the Special Olympics World Games in North Carolina two years ago. These are
some of the programs that we furnish. However, despite such interest and
participation, there's no centralized and designated regulation size soccer field
even though we have been doing this for 20 years.
What is wrong with Home Pumehana Field? Well, health con ... , convenience it
has no irrigation, it becomes a dustbowl during summer and do to the drought is
semi-aired all year. Only in the last four or five years has there been a water
fountain installed and it is substandard and becomes surrounded by mud during
game days. There is no bathroom nearby... --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... When
there is a big rain it does flood. So we've been waiting for seven years for a
major renovation and everything keeps saying well wait because the big, your big
field is coming up. We've got safety concerns over here. The old folks who walk
on the sidewalk between the town and their residences have to dodge balls and
kids that are running and on bicycles. The parking area is not physically
separated from the field. Our kids are running in and out of the cars. Balls are
constantly flying over the Home Pumehana fence into the old folks yard and the
lanai. There's no phone to make emergency calls. Thank goodness most of us
have cells now. The playing field for young children overlaps into the teenage
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and adult field and the high school baseball team utilizes one section of the field
for pitching and hitting instructions.
So what has happened to Duke Maliu Field? We understand monies have been
appropriated, but we still don't see no field. We understand that it's coming, but
in those terms we've got some concerns that we'd like to address because
though we understand that there's money for the field, we understand it's for the
field only. First of all, we need a designated field, not one that's shared with, with
baseball or any other of the programs. And we understand they plan to put a
baseball diamond. And this the, for the high school age and adult, baseball, not
softball, not little league, but baseball. They plan to put a diamond on the field
and we're not sure why, we've now got dugouts, etc., what baseball needs, they
need some lights to run night games. So we, we really do need a designated
field--plus the scheduling with the County, I mean if, if you're not there at the
quarter you may miss. This past Wednesday night, which is kind of normally our
soccer schedule, a church function had booked the field for that night, so we told
all our kids, well we don't have soccer. And then we find out well the church
wasn't gonna use it after all, so we lost out on that. So we, we still need that
designated field.
And then in terms of the plans that are for this brand new field, have they been
reviewed from a soccer standpoint? And why that's important is, is it, is the
understanding by the architects is there enough distance between the end of the
field and a fence? Is there enough distance between the field and the fence? Is
the fence high enough to keep the ball from going over are we gonna have kids
running onto the highway or climbing over the Home Pumehana fence to get to
their balls? Another situation is the turf, is the turf the appropriate thing for this
type of playground? If we take a look at the high school field, it is unusable and
unsafe because the construction was not up to snuff and the grasses that are on
the field are not appropriate plus there is no irrigation up there, so there's all
kinds of problems. We don't wanna see that happen with this field especially
after we've been waiting all these years. So we wanna make sure it's reviewed
from a soccer standpoint, not from a multi-use field standpoint.
Lights, is there gonna be lights on this field? We hear not, but yet that's when
the adults can use the field is at night. It's too hot on weekends, we have family
obligations, we'd like to be able to use the field at night. The field across the
street has lights on one side. That means when you're on the other side, all you
see is this black disc coming at you. From the standpoint of the high school, high
school when teams come in they leave, they miss a whole day on Friday so that
they can come and play in the afternoon before it gets too dark. If we can have
night games then the kids can go ahead and finish up school for that day before
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coming to Moloka' i and playing a night game, so it would help in that arena as
well. And in doing so, it will generate more participation by the parents and the
spectators in order to be there for these earlier games.
Grandstands, we've yet to see anything about grandstands. Where are people
gonna sit?
Tournaments ... um ... Special Olympics used to have a big tournament. Three
years in a row they ran the Statewide Special Olympics Tournament here. It
brought a lot of money in. It brought, it. .. uh .. .for car rentals, people stayed in
rooms, etc. They aren't here anymore because we have lack of facilities, it's not
big enough. With a new field, we have the opportunity of, of regaining some of
those tournaments that we've lost in the past. And the concession, this is one of
the few ways that we can actually make some money to help support our
program. Duke Maliu Field has a concession. (A) We'll be, will we be allowed to
use it and (B) are we gonna be charged for it? Because if we're charged for it, it
almost makes no sense that to utilize it if we're having to turn around to pay the
County for that. What's the benefits of having this designated field? I, well
besides the positive type of activity it gives the kids--I mean we're no smoking, no
drinking, no drugs, etc. We do have training and leadership organization, child
development safety, etc. And these are given by the AYSO national program
and we have a better opportunity of getting more of these programs here on
Moloka'i if we can have facilities for use.
The economics of a tournament, anybody who knows Moloka'i, knows an
economic situation and knows what happens to the economics here when there
are large tournaments. Moloka'i Soccer used to have ten team tournaments.
We've had ten off-island teams come with all the kids, with all the parents and
supporters and spectators. They'd book rooms, they'd book cars, they'd eat at
our restaurants, they'd buy food and soda, a lot of good things happened. We've
lost that to the other areas because they now have facilities that we don't.
Our high school, we've got four girls now playing on the mainland and on Oahu in
college programs both clubs and teams. And we just learned that three of our
high school girls this year have been offered scholarships, so we have the
opportunity with better training to expand those experiences for those children as
well. But all of this is at risk if we don't get a designated soccer field, an
appropriate soccer field, that means size, lights, facilities. But all of these are
expandable and it's exponentially if we do have this type of facility. So thank you
very much. And before I step away, I just want to point out how appreciative
Moloka'i in general is of the MEO bus system because it helps the soccer
program as well. Thank you.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: That's okay. Thank you. I need for you to fill out a form, please,
Steve. Thank you. Okay, we'll do the YMCA Skate Program. Jackie Eminger.
And you got with you, Jackie, I guess, Thomas, Tommy, Kai, and Josiah.
MS. EMINGER: Good evening. My name is Jackie Eminger. Normally, Linda would be
talking on the behalf of the skatepark, but she had an emergency, so I'm gonna
try my best to emphasize the importance of the skatepark. We are here to ask
the Council to fund an open skatepark, free of charge for the youth of our
community. I've been part of this YMCA Skatepark group trying to provide the
kids with a place to enjoy, but unfortunately, not all kids can participate.
Skateboarding is not a bad thing, it is a healthy, positive activity that the kids
enjoy doing in their spare time. Still outside of this facility, they are treated like
criminals. The information that follows was shared with me by ten different
skateboarders between the age of 7 to 16. This is what happens. It's 7:00 a.m.
in the morning, my friends and I planned to meet at the State Building Parking
Lot to skate, all but one. Our other friend was busted from the cops last week for
skateboarding at the State Building and fined $45, which he doesn't have. We
start to skate, trying not to be seen, we get busted, we are told to leave. Okay,
our next plan, the Eye Center, we skate their stairs, we got busted. Now they
post a sign "no skateboarding," cops tell us to leave. The youth center, everyone
goes there, why not us, we get busted. We are told that it is dangerous and
there is no supervision for the outside of the building. We understand that and
we are asked to leave. Michelle Pauole Center, long tables, wide cement areas
to skate, busted and they are mad. We don't blame them though because they
work hard to keep the tables painted, but where do we go? We don't mean any
trouble, we just want to skate. The wharf, a boater said it was okay for us to
skate, we were relieved. But as we started skating we were busted again, but
this time it was different. He was mad. He swore at us and threatened us and
someone called the cops. This time it wasn't about us. We are unable to skate
at the schools. We were busted there too and the cops took our names down.
They know us. Some treat us with understanding, others threaten us. They said
the next time, they'll take our boards. Kulananoiwi, yeah, we were busted there
too. We even ran like we were druggies or criminals. Although this person
understood our situation and sympathized with us, we were asked not to skate
there anymore. Now it's about 5:00, we end our day explaining and preparing
our parents for the calls that they will soon be receiving. This is what happens to
our youths who want to be outdoors enjoying themselves.
We have
approximately 107 enrolled members with kids standing outside the park unable
to participate because of the fee. We only have four volunteers, so the park is
open three days a week for three hours. There is no place legally on Moloka'i
that our skateboarders can go where they are not treated like criminals. They
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are not criminals, they are skateboarders. We are asking the County to build a
permanent skate facility for all of our youths to enjoy. The County has built the
parks on Maui, so why can't they build one on Moloka'i. Our youths have fewer
amenities on the island to keep them busy than on Maui. I believe it takes a
community to raise a child. On Moloka'i it's harder because we have less things
for our children to do. Before I close, I would also like to say that I support the
soccer park and it's very important. And I worry sometimes about losing
somebody, like Steve Legare who has a real heart for the park. And also the
youth center, thank you for the youth center for our children. In closing, I have
numerous written testimonies of support from our police department, community,
and businesses. We ask the Council to please take the time to read these
testimonies. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you.
MR. COALE: Good evening. My name is Tom Coale. I'd like to thank you for the
opportunity to be here and just voice our concerns. I'm a teacher at Moloka'i
Christian Academy. I'm also the father of a 13-year-old skateboarder. Because
of my profession and also my son, I'm around a lot of kids who skateboard and
I've seen how much they enjoy it. When my son first started getting involved in
skateboarding, I was a little leery of it because of the danger and also because
skateboarders have such a bad image. But as I got involved, I found that
skateboarding is actually one of the safest sports there is. According to the
National Consumer Product Safety Commission, skateboarders are less likely to
require emergency medical care than participants of more traditional sports like
baseball, football, even basketball.
I also found out that the image that
skateboarders have is not right. Most of all the kids I know that skateboard are
bright, smart, and normal kids who just wanna have fun skateboarding. There
are a lot of kids at my own school who carry good grades and are well mannered
and just love skateboarding. Skateboards and skateboarding isn't gonna go
away. In fact, it's one of the fastest growing sports there is in the U.S. right now.
In 1993 there were 7,576,000 male and 2,495,000 female skateboarders in
America. This ranks it as the sixth largest participant sport in the U.S. and the
third largest participant between the ages of 6 and 18. Right now there are well
over ten million skateboarders in America and twenty million nationally ... ,
internationally. There are many youths in this community that are a part of these
numbers. I have to personally admit that I'm impressed when I see the amount
of dedication to the youth of our community with the baseball fields that we have
here and with the basketball gym and the tennis courts. It is commendable, but
not all kids can play these sports. And there are numerous children in our
community who just aren't ball players. We can't just ignore them. There is a
problem with skateboarders skating on public, public and private property, in front
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of businesses and places where they're not suppose to be and rightly so, but
where are they suppose to go? We have a small park that we have a hard time
opening just three days a week because of a lack of help. And when we are
open, it is overcrowded and there are numerous children who can't come
because we need to charge .. .for materials, for supplies, and different things that
we have to have, so we do need help. We need your help. Because of the fast
growing sport, there are, there have been more skate parks built in the past three
years than in the previous 20 years. Our park, when open, has an average of 10
to 15 kids using it and if it were free and open every day, that number would
double and the park would be used everyday. I compare this to a baseball field
that is three times the size and large as, as a large skatepark and can only
accommodate 18 people and usually lays unused. There is no season for
skateboarders to skatepark, skateboarders skate all year round. Or the two
tennis courts that are roughly the size of a small park and can only be used by
eight people at one time and are usually only used by four. The need for a
skatepark is here and the use of it would be great. As a community, we need to
accommodate all the children the best we can and just to remember that these
children one-day will be representing us. And I was really impressed by the, the
youth center in, in it just the overcrowdingness of this and how we can relieve
that if some of the children can come to the skatepark. And she testified to that
herself that they would like to be there, but it's always closed. And that it's all I
ever hear from people, but we have a hard time keeping it open. And I volunteer
like Jackie and Linda and I work full time and have a family and I'm involved in
some other volunteer work also. And it just, it's hard, it is a problem, but there is
a solution. Thank you very much. These ... uh ... young guys would like to say
something. A couple of 'em would like to read some letters of support from
various businesses and people around.
CHAIR HOKAMA: If you could just help adjust the mike for them, please. Okay, boys,
state your name and let us know what you think.
MR. COALE: Hi, my name is Tommy. And I'd like to read a letter from the Maui Police
Department. It states, I strongly support the funding of projects, which will help
our kid keep our youths safe. I feel that by expanding the skateboard park and
designing it to meet with the needs of the majority of our skateboarders and
rollerbladers in the community will accomplish the following. There will be less of
hazard on the roadways to both skaters and drivers. It minimizes trespass onto
private property and the property damage, which are often caused by street
skaters. It gives a large contingency of youth skaters a way to spend their free
time and inevitably keep the, them from participating in criminally and unhealthy
activities. Skateboarders in the community look at skating as being a legitimate
sport and will continue to trespass, damage property, and hide from the police no
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matter what the circumstances. These lessons learned through deception and
rebellion will have a negative impact on the character of these youths residing
within the County of Maui. The return of the money spent in expanding,
improving, concerning, and perhaps staffing with the right people such a park will
be worth, well worth it especially in light of a recent fat..., fatality which claimed
the life of a young skateboarder on Oahu last month. My only request to the
County Council should such a project be funded is that the youths take an active
role in the expansion improvement of the skateboard park.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Tommy.
MR. CHING: My name is Josiah Ching and I wanna read a letter from a woman who
works at the State office here. Our children should be prioritized as a, as our top
concerns. Too often our children are considered the least of concern and yet
they too will someday have to lead by providing safe activities. It will teach a
child communication, relationships with others and fellowship. It will provide
physical and mental grooming as well as stability. I witnessed three police cars
and policemen surround two young boys for skateboarding on the sidewalk. One
officer had a little boy lean on the car as if he was going to frisk the child. Can
you image how traum ... , traumatic this was for this child? Was this necessary?
Provide activities for the children and they won't be on the streets, have the
police concentrate on the real criminals. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Josiah.
MR. GUZMAN: My name is Kai Guzman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Hi Kai.
NOTE: Short pause.

CHAIR HOKAMA: You want a skatepark, Kai?
MR. GUZMAN: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, very good. That was Kai Guzman everyone. Well done. Well
done.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes, Ms. Tavares.
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COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Could I ask somebody how much do they charge to go
into the skatepark?
MR. COALE: Right now it's $5 a month and it's a dollar to rent helmets. We require
helmets to be worn at all times.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES:
Department?

Okay.

Who runs the skatepark?

Is it the Parks

MR. COALE: The YMCA.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Oh, the YMCA. Okay, thank you.
MR. COALE: It's operated voluntarily strictly.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Okay, thanks.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. Anyone else? Any of you other young men would like to say
anything?
MR. COALE: I think that's all. Thank you very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much.
evening. Mr. Emmett Aluli.

Thank you, boys for coming this

MR. ALULI: Aloha, Council members. I'm Emmett Aluli. I'm the Core Medical
Executive Director of the Moloka' i General Hospital with Dr. Phillip Reyes. I
wanted to introduce you to some of our Department Chiefs, Directors, part of our
operating counsel. To my right is Lloyd Nishina, he's the Chief Financial Officer.
This is Mary Bonifacio, who's our Director of Nursing and then Randy Lite who is
the facilities person. It's really hard to hear everybody's concerns and to wanna
kinda like add more requests. First of all, Moloka'i General Hospital as you
know, is, is at a critical juncture. We've been a community hospital and it's not,
not part of the State system. We're not like Lanai. We're more like Kahuku. The
community built the hospital back in 1963. They took monies from all the
pineapple pickers, pineapple workers checks, they batched it with local
businesses and local people, residents here, and then they went on and matched
it with the County and State and they went onto Hillburton's Funds(?). The
facility is 38 years old and grandfathered all the code standards back in the 70's.
You, anybody else can come and close your hospital down. The community
back in 19 ... , 14 years ago, were looking to sell this hospital, give this hospital
away to the State, but the State didn't want it. The State started to bargain with
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Queens Medical Center, so Queens picked us up. For the past five years,
Queens has given us a subsidy, operating subsidy, about $12.8 million. And the
State has given monies to the tune of about $2.4 million. We offer full services at
our hospital, everything but a surgical suite and also outpatient surgical
procedures. And we a CAT Scan, we have a Women's Midwifery Program, and
we have a Family Support Center. We've branched out into providing secondary
and tertiary preventive services with the Walter RWJ Grant.
This is, is where we are right now... um ... Queens is really severely
overextended in their bond ratings. They have borrowed up to about $340 million
to make improvements to their flagship, Queens Medical Center. They can no
longer afford to bail us out to the tune of about like $2 million. We're about a $6
million business. We bring in revenues, $4 million. And, you know, the rural
hospitals are sole source hospitals all over the country are hurting. So we have
need to make improvisions. One, we have a Grant and Aide in the State House
that's passed over to the Senate for an annual subsidy about 700,000. We've
also got a Grant and Aide in both houses, so we can begin matching a Federal
Department of Health and Human Services, $2 million for the first year, for the
next two years, $2 million given for a new hospital construction, which is a rare
grant. I mean they don't give these grants that nobody but Moloka'i would qualify
for that at this point in time. So we need to match it. And so we have gone to
Queens and Queens is kinda like committed over the course of time to give us $6
million just to give us back our quote status, you know, so we can continue
operating it. But it'll have to come at the end. We're in the legislature now and
we have actually negotiating with them for GO Bonds to be given us for a million
dollars. We need and have been talking with Office of Hawaiian Affairs so that
they would match the State funds and we're coming to the County to support
such a match. We need to be able to take these monies, commitments to the
Federal Government and begin on a capital improvement campaign so we can
continue delivering the same kinds of services.
We're looking at three different models and this is how serious it is. An $18
model that I wanted Randy Lite to go over with you just so that you can
conceptualize what our facility would look like. So we would match the six from
the Feds with the six from private, County, State, and then Weinberg would come
in at the end. I mean these are all the ways we've been trying to put together this
package. That's the model or we could just with $6 million, but not depend on
the Federal Funds because this is new construction not just renovations, we can
continue doing business as is. Or we could just do away with long-term care
because as you know, long-term care is a million-dollar loss a year and that's
what rural hospitals and even big hospitals are suffering from. That would mean
that all our Moloka'i residents would have to go elsewhere. Or we can just
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operate an emergency room, which is all that the State needs to provide. The
State has the obligation. The Queens mission to improve upon the so-called
wasting hands of Native Hawaiians is being lost in the margins of a profit. So
seriously, we are in jeopardy of losing, you know, a full scale hospital here in
Moloka'i. And I just wanted to kinda like finish off by saying, we are a community
driven hospital. I mean the community tells us what we can do, but we're gonna
have to face the community and say, we can't make it without your support,
without State support, without Office of Hawaiian Affairs support. But I also
wanna talk to you about a real innovative opportunity for Moloka'i General
Hospital to become a critical access hospital, be designated as a critical ac ... ,
access hospital that would improve upon the reimbursements and, and Lloyd
Nishina would talk to that. And then just to tell you about long term care. I was
hoping that Mary Bonifacio would say something about that. But if we can just
start with you and I'll pass out the ... um ... the papers.
MR. LITE: Hello. In case you missed my name, I'm Randy Lite. Actually, what I'd first
like to do is say thank you guys for the drainage easement that you guys installed
on the hillside behind Kaunakakai to help out in the event of flooding so that the
town won't flood. That drainage easement went on our property and I'd like to
also thank you for the fair market value that you gave us for the land that the
drainage easement went to, uh, went on. That money is in a special fund that's
earmarked for increasing the water supply to the hospital. We currently have an
11-acre campus that's not irrigated. We have one water pipe that goes up the
hill. It's an old ... (inaudible) type which, you know, they're made out of asbestos
and they're real easy to break. In fact, it did break during that construction, but
we were able to repair it. We are currently working with the State Department of
Forestry for ... uh ... a grant. We were identified as a public agency in ... uh ... a
high risk area for a fire hazard with a fire of a few years back came right down to
the edge of and actually onto our property. We had helicopters dropping water
right onto our water tank. So we have a real serious need of irrigation, that's just
one of the things that we have to address with the building, with the building
renovations and a new facility.
Another one that's really becoming popular nowadays especially even with the
Federal Government is patient privacy. There's many regulatory agencies that
come in and inspect us, one of which is called the Joint Commission on Hospital
Accreditation and we recently in our, in our last inspection received a Type 1
deficiency because of patient privacy. It's in the ER waiting room. Patients who
are registering at, in the Emergency Room can be heard by everybody else in the
waiting room, you know, presenting their condition. What we're doing is making
little patches to the facility, build a little private room, put an intercom in, things
like that. But to really address the issue, we need to build a new waiting room.
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We need to have a place where doctors can sit down and consult with their
patients in privacy and give discharge instructions and actually not be overheard
by the person sitting in the waiting room next door.
This little map that you guys have, I hope that there's enough. You guys might
have to share. I'm gonna go over this rather quickly. There are much more
detailed maps at the hospital and we can provide those to you guys if you should
require them. You'll notice that there's some services on there that aren't
currently being offered because we have no space to provide them. We're
currently ... um ... we have a separate building for specialty clinics, which we
have many physicians coming from off island to provide services. That's not a
money making venture, but it is a service to the island which we provide and
we'd like to incorporate that into the hospital. That's the shaded area that you
see up front. Um ... we currently have no doctors office, like I said they have no
place to consult with their patients in private. You'll see the ER waiting room and
the laboratory. Our laboratory right now is, is stuffed to the hilt. There's usually a
waiting, a waiting area for the laboratory in the same area as the ER. And what
they to do is go over there and knock on the door and they stand around in the
hall and wait and that's, it's really not a private place to do that. There's no room
for new equipment in the lab right now, so we're currently stuck with the things
that we have.
We also have the, we, we'd like to provide a place for hospice patients in a, in a
setting appropriate to those conditions of life. We have no place for psychiatric
patients. Oftentimes they need to be temporarily restrained or taken care of in a
special way. We have no place for that. We'd like ... um ... to build a facility for
that and that's all phase one. I believe in your plans that it, it says there there's
three phases. We have revised that. We have combined phase two and phase
three together... um .. .for cost effectiveness and there really wasn't a need
justification to have three phases. And you can see on the second sheet of the
little map where the major construction has begun. Basically, all of the shaded
areas are either new areas or areas that have been renovated. The Women's
Health Center is ... uh ... the building was originally made for ambulance quarters
and then it was made for nurses quarters. Um ... the floor has been finished and
resanded enough times that I could almost stick my screwdriver through it when I
go in there to work on something. They see many patients and to the best of my
knowledge, almost all of their patients really, really like that service. And one of
the reasons why they like it is because it's private. They do family planning
there. The teens can sneak in the back door that we installed for them and not
be seen. If their auntie comes in, they can sneak out the back. The women don't
like to be going into, when they're pregnant, they don't like to be walking through
the middle of the busy halls of the hospital. So we'd like to move that. We need
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to get rid of the building because quite frankly, it doesn't meet any codes at all.
The hallways aren't big enough. It's single wall construction, etc., etc. We'd like
to move that right next to where the women deliver in, in the OB area. We'd like
to renovate the long-term care rooms. If you guys ever get a chance you should
really go up and take a look. They're, they're really, really in need of repair.
We've been renovating the rooms one at a time with small grants that we've
been getting. But quite frankly, there's quite a few long-term care rooms and the
grants don't come up that often.
We currently have a CAT Scanner as some of you may know, parked out in the
parking lot, which is kind of like this patched techno ... , this patch theory that
we've been going on trying to keep the place going. We need to move all of our
radiology services into one area. We've got ultrasound, it's not on your map, but
we've got ultrasound at one end of the hospital, a CAT Scan out in the parking
lot. We've got the regular radiology room in, in one area and we've got the film
stored in another area simply because there's no other spaces available for
those things. We've played musical departments for the ten years, the nearly ten
years that I've been there. Um ... and I could go on and on. The need is great to
have the, to have the hospital renovated, have new areas put on to bring us into
the, into the next century. Are there any questions about those things?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: What is the total dollar amount that you're asking the
Council to support?
MR. LITE: I'm gonna let Emmett answer that question.
MR. ALULI: That's negotiable. No, no. What we have is a $18 million project that we,
you know, would scale down to $12 million, six million is from the Feds, we're
hoping to get 3, the back end from Weinberg. What we're asking this Councilor
the County to, can support, is a match that would equal the State Office of
Hawaiian Affairs, and that would be about $500,000 and that's what we're
negotiating. We have come down from a million dollar a year for the three years
to match the Federal funds with the State to 500 as long as we can put together
the cut OHAs ...
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So that's a total of 500,000 or 500,000 a year?
MR. ALULI: Five hundred thousand a year, but we'll start with this year until we can get
our plans all secured. And it would mean that we would kinda do major private
foundation, yeah, fundraising.
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COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Emmitt, $500,000, how many years?
MR. ALULI: Five hundred thousand this year.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: For how many years?
MR. ALULI: For three years if possible. I need it this year so we can begin working on
that special match from the Feds.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, so a total of 1.5 though?
MR. ALULI: From government, from OHA?
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: From County.
MR. ALULI: From County, right. If it's a three-year project, but total 1.5, that's correct.
But, you know, what that would mean, Alan, that we would have that opportunity
to begin going after HUD Grants that's why I'm, I'm hesitant. And we'd have the
opportunity to go for the Community Block Grants. I mean we're innovative
enough to kinda be able to kinda look at those other funds in order to keep our
hospital going. And, you know, it's, it's important for us to ... (inaudible).
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: I understand that, Doctor, but what I'm trying to do is
work on, I'm trying to figure out what we need to contribute from the County side.
So, you know, we need a number that we can sort of use as the target in the
500,000 a year for three years that gives us a target. And if you can adjust that
along the line, it gives us, it still gives us a target that's adjustable, yeah.
MR. ALULI: Okay, thank you. I wanted to call Mary Bonifacio, our Director of Nursing.
She can address, I'm sorry.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you. And before Mrs. Bonifacio you go forward I-and Mr. Chairman I apologize. Urn ... I'm having difficulty looking at this unless I
missed it in the proposed budget that's before us from the administration and I
don't think it is. This is something that I think for us is a very complex issue and I
would hate to see you folks feel like you can stand here tonight and present the
full spectrum of your project and expect us to embrace it tonight. I think it's more
important that because this is not a part of the proposed budget that the Mayor
has put forward to this body, that we'd look at this on an individual basis. And I
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think the most difficult part of it is, for me as an individual, understanding the
State's responsibility as far as the big picture of providing healthcare to their
citizens and why Moloka'i is left out. Now that's me meaning to just to get up to
speed on learning what that, that whole aspect of it, looking at HRS, what the
core responsibilities of State is to provide these types of needs. And then to
come forward in, in this juncture and then we need 500,000 a year for three
years and it's not even in our proposed budget. .. uh ... it's caught me. I don't if
my other members are willing to say it, but it's caught me off guard. And, and
again I can see that you're trying to present to us something that is very complex
and I would hope that you don't expect us to kinda go, okay. And I think it, it
deserves a separate time where we can sit down and have a discussion about
this, but I don't know if tonight is the appropriate time. And I don't mean to be
rude or, or please don't take me in any wrong way, I, I think I'm trying to be fair
with what you folks are trying to present to us and ask for the help. It's hard for
me to sit here and absorb what you folks are putting to us. And I don't, again I'm
not speaking for anybody except myself, but I just wanted to, instead of sit here
for 20 minutes and listen to you give us all this information, you know, I won't be
able to absorb it all tonight. I'd rather sit down and be able to have information
up front first and then we sit down at a later juncture. I don't know how later,
whether it's a week or a month, two months, five months. I don't what the, the
pressing issue is on your side as far as the need for the money. So a lot of
questions, Doctor, you know what I'm saying. And I hope you understand me.
MR. ALULI: I truly understand. We run an emergency room and, and that's how it is.
And we didn't think that we'd have to come to the County or go to the Office of
Hawaiian Affairs. We have been in the legislators. We visited about 50. And
everybody's just really been helpful, advising us where to go. The last thing we
were able to do is get the Maui Nui Senators together to kinda do a final push.
We've gone to the Governor. I mean everything is there, but the, it's the prices
right now because it wasn't until January that we find out that we had $2 million
and that's just two months ago. And it's not until the end of this month that we
had to call down the monies. And it was not until like yesterday where we find
out that Queens is not able to come with that matching funds up front because of
their own restraints, you know, and, and that's where it is. And I hate to make
that kinda presentation, but we are really in a bind. And it's hard to come in front
of you because we haven't even faced our own staff or community to be able to
tell 'em we have no options left. We really have to kinda like look at planning for
the future. And, and that's why we're here and it's all last minute. I didn't even
talk to Mr. Kawano about making the presentation here. And it's been very
difficult and I, that's not any of our style either, but it is working on a plan. I mean
we're coming clearer and clearer as we're looking at what resources we counted
on, but we don't have any more. And I'd just hate to see this community kinda
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get cut short because of like the crunch. I mean we're, we're trying everything
we can. And even in, in being designated the special kinda critical access
hospital that would in a sense improve upon some of the reimbursements, like
200 percent more for long-term care patient who is a resident of our hospital
rather than what we get was $124 now. Per date, we would be getting maybe
$320 so we would at least break even. I mean health care has fallen out of the
responsibility of the County as far as hospital care. I mean I realize that. At one
time the County really was the health provider before the State stepped in for, for
Maui, for Moloka'i and that was very clear in the clinics that they had set up here.
I mean the story is still told today. But rather than get into kinda like, you know,
telling you what we need, I just wanted to kinda describe what we're trying to do
about it so that you'll think about it and then we can come back in, in a regular
proposal. Once we see what the State is gonna do or if you know anybody in the
State that who is gonna be voting, the Senate will be kinda like negotiated in
ways and means tomorrow. That's important and I know Mr. Kawano and,
and ... um ... Council woman, Charmaine, you've always helped us in writing
personal notes to the different legislators from Maui. I mean and we've kind of
like gone the route of the legislature and feel encouraged, but there in a crunch
too. And I mean, you know, if there's anything that can happen, it'll be kinda like
a miracle coming out of the State. I mean we're there and we're just observing
how difficult it is. But you're talking the only health care facility for this island and
you're talking about like, you know, are we gonna send everything to Honolulu if
there's just, we can't handle it, if we can't do acute care. We closed down our
midwifery program for about a year and a half.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Dr. Aluli, my, the issues that I'm facing and, and again, I
won't speak for my colleagues, but what I'm facing is just understanding the
basic or the simple issue that you folks are facing. I mean I know you're trying to
give us details and at this point, I don't think the details are important. I think
what's important is we need to understand some timeframes and what kind of-when you use the word crisis now, that's a relative term because crisis meaning
do we need to do some sort of emergency appropriation or are we looking at
monies that's gonna come out in July, which is when the, the discussion for this
proposed budget from the Mayor is gonna be enacted. So .. .for me that's
where I need to, that's what I need to understand. Are we talking, when you talk
about 500,000 a year for three years hopefully, is that something that's gonna
start when? You need that July, you know, you need this next week. You need
this--you know, and again it's real difficult because this is, you're hitting us with
something that's totally outside the scope of what we've been--how shall I say-delegated by the supreme authority, which in this case is the State of Hawaii.
And that's what makes it real difficult because it's kind of... uh ... you know, this
is something that's totally unanticipated, you said it yourself, you know, nobody,
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you didn't talk to anybody about it and then we're, we're listening to a full blown
presentation of details that. .. um ... quite frankly, is going right over my head.
And I, I'm just being and I hope you appreciate my honesty, I'm just being
straight. I don't wanna, you know, put any smoke in this room. And, and, you
know ... we will--I wanna help personally. I mean I wish you would let me know
as an individual if I could provide testimony like how Charmaine has done and
other members, our office is always open, that kind of stuff. I was just up at the
State Legislature today pushing through various things and I wasn't aware of this
particular situation that you folks are involved with. And if I did know, I would be
up there with you folks if I had the ... uh ... knowledge of what's going on and,
and understanding it, but I don't know that, this is the first for me and if I've been
out of touch then that's something that I'll have to answer to down the road
somewhere. But I apologize for. .. --(CHANGE OF TAPE)-- ... you know, this,
what, what you folks plan to do, but again, I, I just wanna be straight, Dr. Aluli,
and, and, you know, folks, I, I don't wanna waste your time. I mean I want you
folks to be able to get whatever help and whatever we can do realistically to help
you. But how can we do that? I mean I think Alan asked a very straight
question, well what are we talking about. .. $500,000 a year. I mean for, for us,
we need to have a discussion as a committee when ... when we sit down and talk
and deliberate about it, how can we help you folks? So I don't know if there's
some way that you can give us a presentation from that regards, the monies,
what you folks need, when it's needed, what kind of other sources are you folks
looking at so we can understand what, what sources you folks are looking at and
see if we can come up with those sources to assist you folks. And again, I'm, I'm
just saving you folks the energy of going through an exercise that may be futile.
And I, again, Mr. Chairman, thank you for allowing me, but I just, I think I had to
stop and take a breath.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Doctor, did you share this with, with the Mayor or any
scenarios as far as this goes in the situation as far as Moloka'i General is? And
did you share that with the Mayor or have a discussion with the Mayor?
MR. ALULI: We, we've had-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: I know Mr. Kane mentioned about some of the Council
members maybe not knowing about this.
MR. ALULI: We've had discussions with the budget finance and we realized that we
were not in the budget. And, and we apologize for not being more proactive.
We've never asked the County for any monies except for our women's health
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programs and our. .. uh ... our family support programs. I mean for the longest
time, for all these years, we had a, a deep pocket, that was Queens Medical
Center. And whatever the legislature were able to kinda like provide from
$450,000 four years ago to $700,000 for the past two years.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So in answer to my question you did discuss this with
the Mayor-MR. ALULI: We have, we have talked-COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: --and finance committee?
MR. ALULI: --with the committee past, right, as to how to better do it if, if at all we could
do it. Um ... and, you know, our focus has actually been at the legislature
because as you know, they have an obligation, but hoping that the Queens
Health Foundation would kinda like be able to kinda like look at us. I mean it's,
it's difficult to call down Federal funds and to have to kinda like realize that this
last minute transition between the Gore/Bush administration, what actually was
gonna be able to come down and not having to kinda like have a development
officer or anybody to be able to stay on top of that. I just depend upon our staff
as we learn how to do it.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: Thank you, Doc.
MR. ALULI: Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, Mr. Aluli, I think your request although not included in the
Gov .. , the Mayor's budget, members, the Chair would feel that any organization
can make their request of County funds even if it's not within the budget. And
again, Mr. Aluli, maybe you will continue to keep contact with Mr. Kawano and all
of us with more information that you can get. And I think it would be more,
more ... uh ... prudent for us to kinda observe this and then make our contacts
with you. Our Committee Chairman in charge of Human Services is Mr. Carroll.
So I would suggest that you also please communicate with Mr. Carroll, as he is
our committee subject matter chairman and see if he can also help with some
follow-up with you. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yes, you know, ... um ... 1 appreciate you coming
before us and this is something that we need to consider. Again, the final say on
the budget does come from the Council. It's not the Mayor's budget. The Mayor
proposes a budget, the Council passes a budget, so we have the capability of
adjusting to whatever requests are there. It's always easier to work with
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administration because the Mayor has the ability to expend the funding, so even
though we put it in the budget if they don't expend it, then it doesn't make any
sense. And that's why I think we need to work cooperatively. But I need to know
from you what is the timetable that you're really looking at for this because that's
gonna be critical in how we operate or try to operate?
MR. ALULI: Well, well actually, there, there's several timetables and, and I'm still trying
to put it together. One, April 23 rd we need to kinda like call the monies down with
an application from the Feds. So we need to feel more comfortable, but there
was a match, a dollar, dollar match or less than that. But the efforts would make
sense in order for--Iegislation has, has said there needs to be a match, that's the
first timetable. In May, we have to have a projection together so that we can call
down your 2002 funds. In June is the bond rating, bond rating for the Queens
Health Systems and they have to be real clear about what they can put on the
table, okay. Now in between that, you know, this is really difficult, in between
that we wanted to close our hospital as a regular hospital and open with this new
Federal designation in July 1st . Okay, in between that I got the State legislature
and I got OHA budgeting to kinda do and that's it. It is gonna be a real tough
time. We're looking at having everything settled by September.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Doctor just, our budget schedule even if we put it in
this budget doesn't come into affect 'til July 1st .
MR. ALULI: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So ... 1 need to clearly understand April 25 th what is it
that you really need because if, if we cannot--our budget doesn't come into affect
'til after this date, then you can't count on us to be in, part of this package. Now
I, I, and so I need to understand, I think all of us need to understand-MR. ALULI: I, I, I, I, I, you know, and I still gotta check with the Feds whether they want
a letter, committee monies or a letter saying they're exploring to commit monies.
I don't know what the Feds want and we have to get, you know, to learn how to
do it. And the same thing that, that, you know, if the State comes through and it
makes it out of, you know, their budget in a grants in aid then we'll find out when
in ... um ... July. So everything is kinda like hinging on these timetables that we
never thought, yeah, that we could just kinda like get it together at this point in
time.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And what I, what I'm gonna recommend, Mr.
Chairman, is that Dr. Aluli, you try and out the exact timetable, get together with
some of us or call us up and let us know what that timetable is and we'll share it
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with everybody else within the next week or so because we need to get a good
grasp of what you, what you're trying to get us to do. And we have to be able to
understand what is doable and what is not doable and we also need to
understand the positions of each of the members that are contributing to this to
know if what we're doing is legal or not. And from that standpoint, you know, we
need to be able to understand how the combinations are gonna be working. So if
you can put that together then you can present it to the Chairman and he can
pass it to all of us so we can understand it. 'Cause at this point, even if we
wanted to come in and help you, we still would not be responsible to the
community if we did not understand what we're trying to accomplish, okay. I
mean that, that's the bottom line on it. And I don't think there's anyone of us that
wants to see the hospital close down or anybody in community jeopardy, in
jeopardy. But again, it comes to being responsible for the funding within the
County and how we're going to distribute that funding and the, there are the legal
responsibilities and the, the legal ramifications that come about when we come in
to a different area. And this is a different area for us, we have to understand that.
So my request is that you come up with a timetable and some of these
explanations, give us a call and let's try and talk our way through this.
MR. ALULI: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
MR. ALULI: Any other questions? I, I just have our testimony for the two bills and the
copy of the grants in aid that went into the both the House and the Senate for
CIP ... uh ... bonds.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. ALULI: And then just a list to the people who will be, had response from, but
nobody else had a, 'til we get there.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay. We will disseminate this information for you, Dr. Aluli. Mr.
Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: And thank for that. And what we can do is--Oain has
been lobbying at the State level, so if we can go over this material if,
if... um ... it's appropriate then perhaps as a Counc ... , Council, you know, we
can't do because we don't have the time for a meeting, but if we can do it
individually, we might be able to support your legislation once we understand it.
And none of us are gonna support legislation we don't understand and that's a, a
real criteria that we have to go through because our credibility is up there when
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we're testifying. And, you know, I wouldn't ask any member of this Council to
testify to something we don't understand. But it's possible that we can go
through, look at this thing, get a good clear understanding of what we're trying to
do and what you're trying to do at the State and then come in support of you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, thank you very much, Mr. Arakawa. Thank you, Emmett
and ... uh ... hold on Dr. Aluli, one more question from Mr. Kawano.
COUNCILMEMBER KAWANO: So Doc., as far as touching base with us and the
Mayor, tonight with us and as far as the Mayor, what about the legislature, the
Maui legislature like Senator Jan Buen and Ron ... , Ronny Davis and all of these
people?
MR. ALULI: Well Ron Davis was able to get the same amount of funds from the past
two years into the budget. It went from the House up to the Senate. And we just
talked with Jan Vagi Buen Thursday and Avery Chumbley. And we couldn't
gather the three of them together with Kalani English because his aunt had just
died. But, you know, they're, they're prioritizing this and, and that's encouraging
for us. I mean all we need is some encouragement, so we can just take it. And I
didn't wanna kinda like have to make this a, a big thing for the community to
come up in arms about this whole thing because this truly is, is their life line. I
mean, you know, and it's not like, like any other place where you can have your
choice of hospitals and your choice of emergency rooms and, you know, you
have all those services there. And, and, you know, for the people of Moloka'i,
this is their hospital and, you know we're just here to serve 'em and, and that's
been our commitment here. And hopefully, we're doing a better job as the day
goes along and can handle all these emergencies. We'll be in touch. Thank you
very much.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Dr. Aluli. Okay, members, we have three more people
that would like to testify. Edwin Men ... , Mendija.
MR. MENDIJA: Good evening, Council. My name is Edwin Mendija. Before I go talk
about what I was--most of our registered nurses up at the hospital, I, you know, I
don't what the bosses are up to and stuff like that. But. .. um ... as far as from my
percep ... , perception of things, all Dr. Aluli guys and my bosses wanna do is just
provide the best care we can for the community and so there's this mad scramble
for monies. And if anything, if you can just remember that, keep that in back of
your mind. Okay. Anyway, I was voted as spokesperson for the Moloka'i RIC
Association. We play with those radar control cars. (Chuckle). And we are,
we're a fledgling nonprofit group. And ... um ... we're presently located on that,
the site at Duke Maliu Park where the guys are planning on having that soccer
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field. And anyway, ... um ... Zach Helm was kind enough to let us put a small
track there and we, if and when the thing should take off, what we're asking is if
we could have some parcel in the parks to set up track. 'Cause what, what I'm
afraid of, especially working in emergency room is having these kids and myself
also, I'm guilty of it, playing on the public streets and highways with these things
and possibly, you know, causing ... a bad situation with cars and stuff. And what
we wanted to propose was maybe a small area next to the soccer field
'cause ... um ... their, their place is perfect because it's all fenced in and if
anything ... um ... if we have like runaway cars and trucks, the, the fencing would
stop 'em. And I've been in contact with the Radar Control Association, it's a
professional organization on the mainland trying to figure out their rules and
regulations. It's something we can implement to keep it even safer. And as far
as the materials to set up the stuff like that, we have a lot of people that donate
materials and equipment, we need just to put the track together. So ... uh ... and
we just ask for your consideration just for something small. Thank you.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Edwin. We appreciate you ... uh ... being here tonight.
Mr. Benny Piros. Benny went home already. Okay, thank you. Mr. Greg
Jenkins, and we appreciate your perseverance and your willingness to allow
everyone else to go before you. Thank you.
MR. JENKINS: Aloha, Budget Chair, Council Chair Pat Kawano and distinguished
Council members. Um ... before I forget, I would like to thank you for your past,
present, and future support of our fire department and our members and as well
as persevering also tonight through this long process. The reason we're here
tonight is because we care about the community we serve, their safety, and the
safety of the firefighters who protect it. I did introduce myself didn't I? My name
is Greg Jenkins. I'm the Union Steward for the Hawaii Fire Fighters Association,
Maui Chapter for Moloka'i. Additionally, there's a lot of your Moloka'i Fire
Fighters here present tonight and they were a part of initiating and supporting the
things we'll discuss tonight, a lot of which you're already taking present action on,
so Council Chair Kawano tells me. Mayor Apana states that the investments we
make today in our community will serve to prepare Maui County and Moloka'i for
any changes our future generations may face. Fire fighters applaud the Mayor
for this commitment. Mayor Apana additionally states however, that by tightening
budgets and even implementing program decreases, the financial stability of
Maui County has greatly improved. Fire fighters know these are tough times
especially for Moloka'i however, we don't wanna see the progressive goal to
maintain and increase public and fire fighter safety compromised in any way due
to tightening budgets or program decreases. It is important that this committee
know that Moloka'i Fire Fighters support their chiefs budget. It's very important.
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However, we feel that there is a need to address potential additions to the fire
department's budget that are vital to public and fire fighter safety.
Item No.1. Currently, there are only two fire fighters staffed at the Pukoo Fire
Station on Engine 12, which is located on East Moloka'i. This is a vital
community and fire fighter safety issue that I hope when I am finished you will
ask me questions about. Moloka'i Fire Fighters are requesting full staffing at
Pukoo Fire Station with the addition of a captain and two fire fighters for a total of
five personnel.
The staffing increase would achieve HIOSH compliance
consistent with ade ... , with an acceptable level of fire protection for East
Moloka'i. Again, if you have questions, I can elaborate on that later.
Item No.2 is Moloka'i Fire Fighters are requesting funding for a wave runner and
its compliments of a sled, manual sand trailer, vehicle trailer, and training to go
along with it. And unofficially, I was told that Council Chair Pat Kawano has been
working very hard with you on this issue. Funding for this equipment would
enhance public and fire fighter safety and mitigating ocean rescues that take
place on our island during periods of high surf especially on the west end. There
are no ocean safety officers assigned to Moloka' i and fire fighters provide all of
the ocean and surf rescue for Moloka'i. Members of the community, which
include west end surfers and also watermen, they frequently respond in our
absence to provide rescue knowing our limited inshore and surf line capabilities.
And they put themselves at great risk to all parties involved for their, for their
efforts. Additionally, fire fighters have swam up to 2% hours in high surf and
strong current and up to distances of a half a mile with a victim with no support
from a helicopter due to unavailability. And we do thank you for the dedication of
our helicopter now, but at times it does respond to rescues and it is unavailable.
Additionally, due to our rescue boats the ability to access the inner surf area it
cannot safely do so, our guys are on their own. A ski would change all this.
Item No.3. Moloka'i Fire Fighters are requesting a utility truck for Station 9,
which is up in Hoolehua. The primary purposes for a utility 9 would be to
enhance all rescue and fire fighting operations in Engine 9's large district by
transporting personnel and equipment. A utility 9 could be used for, but not
limited to Emergency Medical Service Provision, non-rescue, ocean rescue, tow
the proposed jet ski, and all fire fighting support and utility purposes. Response
of the utility 9 would be to areas Engine 9 currently can, but more importantly
cannot access. We have a brand new truck that all of you individuals help fund
for us. And due to the uniqueness of our district, it has the access limitations, so
we a lot of times, as stated here, our fire fighters using the communities and their
personal vehicles to make the access especially to the areas such as Mo'omomi
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and the like. And long driveways up in Hoolehua that are consid
ered 4-wheel
drive, which the truck is not capable of getting into.
Item No.4. Moloka'i Fire Fighters are requesting new or realloc
ated funds from
the proposed Fiscal Year 2002 Fire Department Training budge
t to provide 100
percent inclusive training for all ranks of Moloka'i personnel.
There are many
ways to responsibly administer 100 percent inclusive trainin
g for all ranks,
however, training dollars are the key. I know in the past Counc
il Chair Kawano
has secured these monies and we appreciate your support in
that in the future,
Council Chair. The Code of Federal Regulations, which is
basically Hawaii
OSHA states that all fire fighters shall be trained in all duties
and functions that
they are expected to perform. For fire fighters, the efficient, effect
ive, and safe
manner in which we perform our duties and functions to the public
is dependent
on continual and progressive training. Without continual
and progressive
training, our comm ... , community cannot expect a championship
team to arrive to
help them. And in our business of fire fighting and rescue, it
is not a game we
win or lose, it's a life. Thank you for your consideration on these
matters. And
mahalo from your Moloka'i Fire Fighters. Any questions?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you, Mr. Jenkins. We'll start with Mr.
Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you, Mr. Jenkins. If you
haven't been asked
already, would you be able to provide us with dollar amounts
to the, you know,
with the request that you've made. And as far as Item 1, two fire
fighters, there's
a request for additional three, is that total or is that per shift and
if so can you,
again can you clarify that in the, in what you can respond back
in writing to the
type of manpower as well as cost for the additional items that you're
requesting?
Also if possible and if possible, if you'd be able to make a priorit
y list. In other
words, what, what the Moloka' i personnel feel is the most
important, and
obviously everything is important, but at some point you've gotta
prioritize these
things because we're not a, you know, bottomless pocket so
to speak. And I
know you understand that. So if you can provide that to this
committee, we'd
really appreciate that. Uh ... the, the final thing is there's a ...
on your Item 4, I
just need some clarification because you're asking for new or
reallocated funds
from what's been proposed by the Chief, so I need to understand
what kind of
discussion you had or the, the, the union had with the Chief regard
ing their needs
and then why or why wasn't those needs included in the propo
sed budget that
we have before us? I think this is a question that last budget
cycle, last year I
think we asked the chief point blank and he was willing
some additional
information. I'm doing that again, I'm gonna ask you because it
seems like things
that are in the proposed budget are not part of what the items
that you are
requesting. So I wanna know if you folks had a discussion about
this and did the
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chief and the administration prioritize things and leave certain things
out. One of
the main things for me is the training aspects, to me that's, and
you've made it
very clear in your presentation and I, and I think the body appre
ciates it that
without the training it's all for not. So if you can again break that
down a little bit
more so we can get those figures and see what we can do.
MR. JENKINS: Well I appreciate your input there. Forgive
me if I don't remember
every question you asked me, I will try to remember to answer all
of 'em.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: In a nutshell just, just-MR. JENKINS: In a nutshell. One thing is key is in regards to
budget issues of exactly
how much personnel costs and specifics to the, the ingredients
of any, any
measure on here. I think it's important to refer that interdepartm
entally through
our chiefs and our administration. Additionally, through the
Department of
Finance, I'm sure they can provide better figures than I COUld.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: What I'm--okay, so let me clarify then.
And I am sorry for
kind of going on. For Item No. 1 if you can clarify if it's a total
of three men or if
it's per shift and if so can you provide us the total count that you're
requesting.
And then the dollar amounts we'll get that, that's no problem.
When we talk
about the equipment request that you have, when we're talking
about the, the
wave runner and the sled and so on and so forth if you can break
that down as
far as costing out that.
MR. JENKINS: Okay, in regards to Item 1, currently, there's three
shifts on, on for the
Maui County Fire Department, A, B, and C. And Hoolehua has
a full staffing of
five, Kaunakakai also a five. Now Pukoo also has a staffing of two
per shift, so a
total of six fire fig ... , fighters currently. If we were to make the propo
sed change,
it would equal what is currently staffed in Hoolehua and Kauna
kakai. So that
would be a total of five fire fighters per shift to a total of perso
nnel assigned to
Pukoo 15.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: So an additional nine is what you're
asking for?
MR. JENKINS: Correct.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Since you already have a six total,
you would need an
additional nine to have a full staff?
MR. JENKINS: Correct.
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COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And then in writing if it's possible
if you can provide us for
Item 2, the cost breakdown.
MR. JENKINS: One, one thing before I go to Item 2 if it's
okay. One of the main
reasons we addressed Item 1, we know that Moloka'i is a depre
ssed economy
and we also know the demographics for Pukoo Station don't alway
s seem like it
justifies additional staffing. I know that Council Chair Kawano
has a, a future
plan for fire service for Moloka'i and I don't, I'm, I'm sure he share
d that with you
and we're on line with that. However, we're trying to address
immediate safety
issues in regards to a two and two outlaw, which is mandated
by OSHA. It puts
us in quite a predicament. Currently, at any structure fire when
it's determined
that we're in ... uh ... immediate danger to life and health atmos
phere, which say
smoke, that can happen interior, exterior of a structure fire.
By law, we are
mandated to have two individuals using a buddy system
to enter that
environment. By law also there's suppose to be two individuals
outside ready
and equally trained and equipped to provide rapid intervention
if something
happens to those individuals. So that equals four, okay. Of
the five people
staffed, the only other person left would be the captain, okay.
And that captain
has the ability to be part of that four personnel that's ready to
respond, two in,
two out. However, the driver is not able to be considered the appar
atus operator
as part of those four people. Currently, our minimum staffing is
four, so you can
imagine right now if one of our, if our drivers are operating
the vehicle, you
cannot abandon his duties so we do not meet the requirement.
We have to wait
for Kaunakakai to respond to Hoolehua, but in this case with Pukoo
, there's a 30
minute response delay. So this gets into a situation of, of
the community
identifying level of fire protection they're willing to accept. I also
say on behalf of
my other fire fighters that. .. um ... we're, we're wanna be comp
liant with the
standard, but of course when there's a life in it involved, we're
gonna be put in a
very difficult situation. And we know how to do our job and we
wanna intervene.
However, we're gonna do so the capacity at breaking the
law and actually
possibly having our fire department cited. So we need to identif
y this in and also
in regards to staffing of that station. Any further questions on Item
1? Does that
answer your question? And the union can also provide way
more detailed
information on that for your clarification.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Would that be through you Greg or
is that some-MR. JENKINS: It'll be through the Chair, Elvin Kamoku.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, so we can, we can--is it okay
if we just go ahead and
go through Elvin to get the responses?
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MR. JENKINS: Absolutely.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, and I think that will be that much
easier.
MR. JENKINS: I'm just a steward over here.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Okay, thank you very much.
MR. JENKINS: On Item 2.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Or I can, I'm sorry for--I can always
if it's more convenient,
I can or we can from the, from the body request for the respo
nses in writing to
the questions through Mr. Kamoku regarding what you're, you're
presenting here
if that's more, you know, if that's easier for you.
MR. JENKINS: If you'd like me to address them, I can do that.
If not-COUNCILMEMBER KANE: And, and the preference is in writing
. I mean I know you
can tell us verbally, but then everybody has to kinda scramble
to write things
down and if you can provide the committee with it in writing ...
um ... 1 think that
will be a lot easier for us to be able to follow up when we get into
the deliberative
stages of our discussion.
MR. JENKINS: Okay. Any questions on Item 3?
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: I got one on Item 1.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, hold, hold on. Why don't we ... uh ...
are you done for the top
portion, Mr. Kane?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Yeah.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you. Ms. Tavares.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: On Item 1 you mentioned ... uh
... HIOSH compliance.
What does that stand for?
MR. JENKINS: That's Hawaii OSHA, so ... um ... Hawaii as you
probably already know,
has the same OSHA standards as the Federal government, so
it, that applies.
Your welcome.
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CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, members, any other questions on the
Pukoo Station manning
request? Okay, the second part of Pukoo was the equipment
request for the
wave runner. Any questions on that?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chairman, again just cost break
down for the request.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yeah, we will have a communication sent to
Mr. Kamoku.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Thank you.
MR. JENKINS: I know Mr. Kamoku has referred to mirroring
what was requested for
Hana since they're in the same position of the obtaining in these
things right now.
COUNCILMEMBER TAVARES: Right.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Right, Greg. Yeah. Okay. Any questions
on the utility trucks for
Hoolehua?
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Same thing, cost, Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Oh, okay, one second. Mr. Arakawa.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Yeah, what exact kind of truck
are you looking at? I, I
heard 4-wheel drive. Urn ... what exactly are you looking at?
MR. JENKINS: That, I think that again something that would
have to go into further
discussion. I know Hana is currently dealing with a 4-wheel drive,
4 door, crew
cap vehicle and something of that like as determined by our admin
istration to be
the best vehicle for us. We'd be open to that. I know in speak
ing with Council
Chair Kawano, we've, we've discussed this a little bit and surplu
s vehicles were
from say, a used vehicle from the Navy or what not that could just
be painted and
used temporarily; it might not work. It might be more suggestible
to have a new
vehicle budgeted in the next fiscal year, so again we're open to
that.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Let me ask a different way.
What is the purpose of
the vehicle that you're trying to get that's different from what you
already have?
MR. JENKINS: Okay, currently, at Hoolehua station, there's only
an engine company.
In the past there was a mini apparatus. It was a 4-wheel drive,
but at this stage
in it's life it's very unreliable. Kaunakakai does have a utility
vehicle that
responds to most areas of the island, but is dedicated for the rescu
e boat. For us
in this capacity if we were to have a wave runner that would be
one of its primary
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responsibilities as is for Hana. But unique now that we have gotten this new
engine company that has limited access. We've been using this vehicle very
much to access driveways to people's residences for emergency medical calls if
we respond to along with the medics on all calls on Moloka'i probably on a daily
basis. Currently, in Hoolehua on the west end there's a number of rows in that,
in areas that we cannot access them. And again we're constantly using it to
access Moloka' i Ranch Lands. We've been using it for that. The State Forestry
Reserves for mountain rescues, continually we use private vehicles on our own
for that and other areas.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: So you're really looking at an all terrain type vehicle to
get into the tough areas?
MR. JENKINS: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay.
MR. JENKINS: That would have some storage space so that would have a little bit of
diversity 'cause again if it's not always used for rescues, we could use it as, still
as a utility to transport hoes or, or any other purposes to support fire fighting
operations or, or utility purposes.
COUNCILMEMBER ARAKAWA: Okay, thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, the Chair will make one correction to, for the members
information. The communication will be sent from the Committee Chair to the
Fire Chief for response. Okay, any other questions regarding the last item that
Mr. Jenkins brought up regarding the training program for all ranks.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: Mr. Chair.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Mr. Kane.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I guess highlighting what you've, what's sub par.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER KANE: I mean when you talk about training and again if that's
something in writing that we need to get.
MR. JENKINS: What, what currently is the issue on that is, is ... um ... there is a
training budget. In fact, I know that the Chief through the Mayor has, has an
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increase to the training budget this, this next fiscal year. What
has happened in
the past is that there is a budget that's dedicated for the Count
y, however we
found that due to budget constraints or, or the like a lot of Molok
a'i personnel are
not able to be able to attend these classes on Maui. So we'll
have a training
calendar and we'll look at it and 90 percent of the classes are for
Maui personnel.
And I can't say it's always been exclusive, there are at times
where we have
captains that attend these training courses, but not on a, on a
level where that
information comes back to hit all the personnel here on Molok
a'i. And I know
finances has been an issue there. I know in the past Council Chair
Kawano has
got us a dedicated budget for Moloka'i. So we're not looking for
anything special
that's different from Maui, just to be, have the all inclusive trainin
g. If there's
gonna be monies budgeted and the Chief is gonna determine
where the need is
that those monies if necessary be included for maybe travel
or maybe even to
bring an instructor here to train all the personnel versus sending
all our personnel
to Maui, which is not very efficient. Does that make sense?
CHAIR HOKAMA: Okay, any other questions regarding the trainin
g program? Seeing
none. Mr. Jenkins, thank you very much for presenting your
memberships
concerns to us this evening.
MR. JENKINS: Thank you. And just for my clarification.
CHAIR HOKAMA: Yes.
MR. JENKINS: I'm gonna document these things in writing and
pass them on to my
Union President Elvin Kamoku and he will discuss this with
you through our
Chief? Is that what I'm understanding?
CHAIR HOKAMA: You don't have to do that Mr. Jenkins.
MR. JENKINS: Okay.
CHAIR HOKAMA:
We'll send the communication from the Committee to the
appropriate ... uh ... people and to get responses.
MR. JENKINS: Thank you very much .
. . .END OF PUBL IC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR HOKAMA: Thank you very much for presenting the views
this evening. At this
time, I'm gonna ask is there anyone else that would like to
present testimony
before the Chair entertains an adjournment? Seeing none.
On behalf of this
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Council Chair Mr. Kawano and the rest of the committee members, I would like to
thank all of you for attending tonight's public meeting on the Proposed Budget for
Fiscal Year 2002.
We appreciate your comments and we'll take it into
consideration during our deliberations.
If there's no announcements, this
meeting is adjourned .. .(gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 9:02 p.m.

APPROVED:

~
Budget and Finance Committee
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